# Next Steps to Defend the Transatlantic Alliance from Chinese Aggression





The United States Senate Committee on Foreign Relations
Minority Staff Report
July 2024

# **CONTENTS**

Letter of Transmittal3
Executive Summary4
Chapter One – NATO, the Transatlantic Relationship, and China6
Introduction
Part 1: NATO Wakes Up to China
Part 2: Change Only Goes So Far
Recommendations
Chapter Two – China's Subnational Diplomacy: A Vector for Malign Influence in the United States and Europe19
Introduction
Part 1: Institutionalized Subnational Relationships
Part 2: Trade and Investment
Part 3: Political Engagement
Part 4: Transnational Repression
Conclusion
Recommendations
Abbreviations and Acronyms3

## LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL

U.S. Senate Committee on Foreign Relations July 2024

Dear Colleagues,

In November 2020, I wrote a report on the importance of the United States and our European partners working together to counter an increasingly confrontational China and included a number of specific recommendations the incoming Biden Administration should take. Unfortunately, the Biden Administration did not take significant steps to execute my recommendations or further collaborate with our European partners. While the executive branch was hindered by its own indecision and lack of concrete action, China has made significant progress in undermining prosperity, security, and good governance in every region of the globe.

This report specifically examines the threats China poses to the North Atlantic Treaty Organization, and China's use of subnational actors like state and local governments to undermine national government policy. If we are to prevail against China, these are two areas in which the United States must take significant action.

It is imperative both sides of the Atlantic recommit to working closely together to confront China's behavior. This will take dedication from all partners to set aside politically expedient but unconstructive spats that distract from the greater shared challenge. I am optimistic we can do it.

Sincerely,

James E. Risch Ranking Member

## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

#### CHAPTER ONE - NATO, THE TRANSATLANTIC RELATIONSHIP, AND CHINA

Since the 2022 invasion of Ukraine, the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) alliance understandably has focused on the re-emerging threats from Russia. NATO was founded to address these challenges and it should remain a priority. However, China's support for Russia's war, its increasing nuclear capabilities, anti-NATO propaganda, growing presence in the Arctic, and offensive cyber capabilities, to name a few actions, have put the alliance on alert. In 2022, NATO released a new Strategic Concept that for the first time identified the People's Republic of China (PRC) as a serious concern and potential threat. These twin threats of Russia and China and their deepening strategic alliance require serious focus from the alliance.

However, the alliance and its individual members still have a long way to go to make themselves more resistant and responsive to the dangers that China poses. First, NATO's contingency planning for scenarios involving Chinese state interference in the NATO region remains underdeveloped. While China is unlikely to become a direct combatant in a war between Russia and NATO, its control of key infrastructure nodes – in particular ports and their supporting logistics networks – could play a decisive role in the outcome of a conflict in Europe. NATO must also be better prepared for a situation in which the United States must remove some of its military power from Europe in order to respond to Chinese actions in East Asia.

Finally, the United States and Europe, especially European NATO members, must unite to prevent Chinese involvement in any diplomacy over Ukraine and its reconstruction. Currently, both sides of the Atlantic are at best lackadaisical about the risks of PRC involvement. The legitimization of China's peace plan in Ukraine and permitting a role for China in ending the war are deeply naïve and troubling.

To better prepare to counter the strategic threat from China, NATO should:

- Improve institutional knowledge of China, the Chinese Communist Party (CCP), its strategic culture, and the operational capacity of the People's Liberation Army.
- Using the 2022 Strategic Concept as a starting point, develop contingency planning for Chinese state interference and its potential involvement in a war in Europe.
- Require member nations to set standards for research security, strategic investments, and procurement in defense-relevant sectors including infrastructure to ensure NATO can defend itself.
- Develop specific guidelines that make clear to Ukraine what kinds of Chinese investments would make its eventual NATO membership difficult to approve.

# CHAPTER TWO - CHINA'S SUBNATIONAL DIPLOMACY: A VECTOR FOR MALIGN INFLUENCE IN THE UNITED STATES AND EUROPE

China increasingly uses subnational diplomacy to undermine our free societies and evade national-level efforts to counter foreign influence. Subnational partnerships like sister city relationships, friendship groups, and other people-to-people exchanges are coopted and used to advance the geopolitical interests of the CCP's United Front Work Department. Likewise, international business links between Chinese companies and local actors create channels the CCP can exploit which can lead to local economic dependencies. These can then be leveraged for political gain. Despite transatlantic efforts to shore up secure supply chains, Chinese investments in critical emerging technology sectors in the United States and Europe – many of which occur at the local level – undermine broader national attempts to bolster domestic industries and international competitiveness.

Without proper guardrails, subnational engagements with China also expose our open democratic societies to serious intelligence and hybrid threats. By engaging with politicians, officials, and constituencies at the state and local level, China promotes its preferred narratives and builds relationships that can be utilized to undermine national-level policies and influence public opinion. Chinese operatives also embed themselves in local communities by establishing illegal overseas police stations and partnerships with local governments, which are used as platforms to carry out transnational repression.

To combat Chinese influence at the subnational level, U.S. and European countries should:

- Increase collaboration between the national and local levels on countering threats
  of malign influence and interference from China. National actors should also
  encourage subnational governments to be more transparent about their international
  engagements.
- Hold conversations through multilateral institutions like the European Union and other regional and international fora about how to properly support and protect subnational participation in foreign relations.
- Demand reciprocity and set guardrails for legitimate exchange in subnational relationships with China. Use them to demonstrate the merits of U.S. and European systems that value civil liberties and human rights.



#### INTRODUCTION

As the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) contends with Russia's war in Ukraine, continued instability in the Balkans, and ongoing threats of terrorism, it is not eager to add an expansionist China to its list of worries. But under the leadership of Chinese Communist Party (CCP) General Secretary Xi Jinping, China's military strength and ambitions continue to grow. Broad influence in Europe, including through weakening NATO, is a strategic prize for China. Chinese state-owned companies already partially or fully own many ports in NATO nations. The Chinese navy, which is larger than the U.S. Navy and dwarfs the navies of all other NATO members, continues to expand its reach. In the Arctic, where China has no claim and seven of the eight littoral nations are NATO members, China is determined to gain a foothold.

European and North American communications systems, essential in wartime, rely on Chinese-made equipment or are vulnerable to cyberattack or attacks in space. China's growing nuclear arsenal will force NATO, a nuclear alliance, to change the way it deals with these weapons. China is increasingly public about calling NATO a source of instability and has materially and rhetorically

backed Russia's invasion of Ukraine.

NATO's 2022 Strategic Concept marked the first time that the alliance acknowledged China as a serious concern and potential threat for the alliance:

The People's Republic of China's (PRC) stated ambitions and coercive policies challenge our interests, security and values. The PRC employs a broad range of political, economic and military tools to increase its global footprint and project power, while remaining opaque about its strategy, intentions and military build-up. The PRC's malicious hybrid and cyber operations and its confrontational rhetoric and disinformation target Allies and harm Alliance security. The PRC seeks to control key technological and industrial sectors, critical infrastructure, and strategic materials and supply chains. It uses its economic leverage to create strategic dependencies and enhance its influence. It strives to subvert the rules-based international order, including in the space, cyber and maritime domains. The deepening strategic partnership between the People's Republic of China and the Russian Federation and their mutually reinforcing attempts to undercut the rules-based international order run counter to our values and interests.1

NATO is increasingly aware of and interested in understanding the threats and implications of Chinese influence in Europe,

closer China-Russia ties, and other issues. However, its statements of concern and purpose have not yet led to needed changes to NATO's policies, plans, and operations. NATO must pursue a robust program that better positions itself to contend with the future security challenges that China could present to Europe and to NATO operations. This chapter outlines NATO's views on China today, its blind spots, and puts forward six recommendations that NATO should begin to act upon immediately.

#### PART 1: NATO WAKES UP TO CHINA

Since the publication of the 2022 Strategic Concept, NATO countries' opinions on China have markedly soured. Several developments have combined to cause this change.

#### China's Support for Russia's War

China's support of Russia's 2022 invasion of Ukraine has finally forced NATO to contend with China's desire to remake the international order. In backing Russia, the major aggressor in Europe, China has made clear it is no longer a military and security threat to the Indo-Pacific alone. The joint China-Russia statement weeks before the invasion that the "[f]riendship between the two States has no limits" increased urgency within the alliance to better understand China's motivations, capabilities, and interests.<sup>2</sup>

While some NATO members still hope that China could influence Russia to end its war,3 others are inherently suspicious of the "Peace Plan" for Russia and Ukraine that Beijing released in Spring 2023.4 They note that Xi Jinping declined to speak with Ukrainian President Volodymyr Zelensky until 14 months after the war had begun, but held routine conversations with Russian President Vladimir Putin during that same period.<sup>5</sup> More pointedly, Chinese statements that they "under[stand] Russia's claims about a defensive war against NATO encroachment" indicated the beginning of a louder, more focused anti-NATO stance from Beijing.6

#### The Defense Industrial Base and Implications for Europe and Asia

Russia's invasion of Ukraine has exposed the anemic state of the West's defense industrial base. The inability of the United States and its NATO partners to put their respective industrial bases on a war footing after nearly two and a half years of war has undermined the credibility of the alliance and caused partners to wonder if the United States can supply weapons for their own defense. The implications of U.S. capacity constraints are not lost on China, which has aided Russia and seeks to use the war in Ukraine to its advantage.

China has exploited the West's inability to rapidly scale up its support to Ukraine and has gained a toehold in producing cutting edge weapons. The limited capacity of the United States and its NATO partners to manufacture low-cost, mass-producible, and combat effective unmanned aerial systems (UAS) stands in stark contrast with China's ability to scale production of UAS. Because of this, China is not only supplying drones to both Ukraine and Russia, but benefiting from the data that comes from their extensive employment in the war. 7

While the financial and technical insights are beneficial for China, the more consequential benefit is Beijing's improved understanding of the fragility and inflexibility of the West's defense industrial base.8 NATO nations continue to produce the world's most advanced weapons systems, but they are unable to do so at the speed or scale needed to engage in protracted conflict. The United States, once considered the arsenal of democracy, is now unable to produce artillery ammunition and air defense munitions in sufficient quantities to sustain Ukraine, much less fulfill regular orders from allies in Europe or Asia.

These limits inform China's thinking about a potential conflict with Taiwan. The collective weakness of the West's defense industrial base means that a protracted war becomes a favorable situation for Beijing. The United States and its

allies, already burdened by the need to deploy and sustain forces across vast distances, would also need to overcome China's ability to out produce them in many of the key capabilities needed for war.

For America's NATO allies, the implications of a weak defense industrial base leaves them particularly vulnerable. The United States describes China as its pacing threat and prioritizes the Indo-Pacific theater in its defense resourcing plans, while also remaining deeply engaged in the Middle East. The defense of Europe remains a vital U.S. interest, but U.S. generational failure to invest in to the military now means there are considerable capacity shortfalls. As a result, Europe must prepare to lead more in defending against a Russia that will likely emerge from its war in Ukraine with a deep sense of grievance, an increased tolerance for risk, and the means to pursue its military objectives.

There are signs that European allies recognize the dire implications of declining defense sectors. Russia's invasion of Ukraine and the realization that the United States will prioritize military competition with China has helped catalyze NATO defense spending. Nearly two-thirds of the allies are now spending two percent or more of their GDP on defense.9 This increased spending is accompanied by the publication of parallel industrial strategies committing both the United States and the EU to revitalize their defense production capacities.<sup>10</sup>

But even this modest progress illustrates the failure to treat industrial constraints with the urgency required. The United States and the EU developed industrial strategies separately rather than in coordination and they run the risk of competing with, rather than complementing, one another. While the EU's interest in catalyzing production in the defense sector should be welcomed, its use of subsidies risks setting artificial barriers to cooperation with U.S. companies in the European market. Additional uncertainties in the EU strategy include the impact of environmental, social, and governance

policies on defense companies, regulatory disincentives, and the competing interests of European state companies. It is also unclear how, or whether, this production will support NATO requirements, which are tied to the regional plans announced at the Vilnius summit in July 2023.

Finally, while the increase in defense spending among NATO partners is welcome, the two percent target is a metric derived from a very different security environment than the one we face today. At the end of the Cold War, West Germany, the UK, and France each maintained nearly half a million personnel in uniform and spent between four to five percent on defense.<sup>11</sup> Given the threat posed by a revisionist Russia and the scale of the China challenge, NATO allies must raise the floor for defense spending obligations above two percent GDP. This is necessary both for NATO's defense, but also allies in the Indo-Pacific who want to rely on Western weapons systems.

#### China's Anti-NATO Attitudes

As the Russia-Ukraine war has continued, the extent to which Chinese officials and propaganda outlets parrot the same anti-NATO lines used by Kremlin-controlled press has become clearer. Themes include accusations from high-level Chinese officials that NATO has "renege[d] on its word" to Russia and illegitimately expanded eastward, that NATO has a "Cold War mentality" or is "US-led" and thus inherently bad, and that NATO has sown chaos in Europe and globally.12

CCP propaganda against NATO is growing in non-Chinese language media. An analysis by the German Marshall Fund showed that from 2021 to 2022, official Chinese government X (formerly Twitter) accounts' mentions of the words "NATO" and "NATO expansion" grew "by more than 540% and 1,700%, respectively."13 In a March 2023 op-ed in The Economist, retired People's Liberation Army (PLA) Colonel Zhou Bo wrote, "The more popular it becomes to join NATO, the more

insecure Europe will be."14 Earlier, in response to NATO's invitation of four Pacific nations to the 2022 Madrid Summit, an editorial by the Chinese state media outlet Global Times warned against NATO's growing ties in Asia, declaring, "the sewage of the Cold War cannot be allowed to flow into the Pacific Ocean."15

Collectively, the anti-NATO propaganda of both Russia and China have paid dividends in the Global South, where NATO is poorly understood. South African President Cyril Ramaphosa publicly blamed NATO for Russia's war on Ukraine. Official Chinese narratives blaming NATO and U.S. sanctions for world grain shortages have popped up in African media, despite the fact that Russia blockaded shipping in the Black Sea so grain could not flow to Africa.16

#### **Elevated Cyber Threats**

Revelations that the Chinese government has been behind major international cyberattacks on NATO nations has also contributed to a change in attitudes and attention.<sup>17</sup> Here, Russia's war on Ukraine also played a role. In the weeks after Russia's invasion, reports indicate that cyberattacks originating from Chinese internet service providers on NATO countries jumped 116 percent.<sup>18</sup>

In March 2024, an indictment in U.S. federal court made clear the extent of China's hacking operations against both the United States and NATO members. The indictment alleges that, over a period of 14 years, the Chinese government sponsored the hacking of U.S. government officials, defense contractors, and candidates for political office, as well as "every European Union member of [the Inter-Parliamentary Alliance on China (IPAC)], and 43 United Kingdom (UK) parliamentary accounts, most of whom were members of IPAC or had been outspoken on topics relating to the PRC government."19 The U.S. charges stated that China's Ministry of State Security (MSS) "sought to obtain information on political, economic and security policies that might affect

the PRC, along with military, scientific and technical information of value to the PRC... In many instances, the MSS focused collection and subsequent related malign influence efforts on politicians that the PRC perceived as being critical of PRC government policies."20

#### Spatial Awareness

NATO's vulnerabilities in space have also become more apparent and a growing point of focus for the alliance. At NATO's first Space Symposium in April 2024, Lieutenant General David Julazadeh of NATO's Allied Command Transformation explained that for NATO, losing connectivity with space would mean "we lose our ability to track our forces on the ground, to track adversary forces on the ground," and "to do satellite communication with our forces around the world instantaneously."21

China currently has more satellites in space than any other nation besides the United States, and like Russia, China is growing its anti-satellite capabilities.<sup>22</sup> Meanwhile, NATO no longer has its own space capabilities and instead relies on a web of satellites owned by its member states as well as resources from private companies. Securing those assets is thus complicated but of critical importance.

With these vulnerabilities in mind, NATO has recently taken steps to prepare for the emergence of space as a battlefield. In 2019, NATO recognized space as its fifth operational domain and created a space policy.<sup>23</sup> In 2020, it established a space center at the Allied Air Command and in 2023 announced it would "establish the Alliance Persistent Surveillance from Space initiative to enhance space-based surveillance and intelligence for the alliance."24 These are important steps, but NATO must further rebuild its space capacity to counter Chinese strategic gains.

#### China's Nuclear Arsenal

NATO's 2022 Strategic Concept also recognized that "the PRC is rapidly expanding its nuclear arsenal and is developing increasingly sophisticated delivery systems, without increasing transparency or engaging in good faith in arms control or risk reduction."25 Indeed, as of May 2023, the U.S. Department of Defense estimated that China has fielded a nuclear triad with a deployed force of over 500 operational warheads and predicted China's arsenal would grow to 1,550 - equivalent to the U.S. deployed force – by 2035, if not sooner.<sup>26</sup>

As its nuclear capabilities grow, NATO members fear China may engage in nuclear coercion, as Russia has attempted against Ukraine. China's support for Russia's withdrawal from the New START treaty and its refusal to engage in U.S.-China-Russia arms control negotiations helped crystallize the risks associated with what the former Commander of U.S. Strategic Command, Admiral Charles Richard, called "breathtaking growth" in Chinese nuclear capabilities.<sup>27</sup> This growth has also raised concerns in NATO about the ultimate objectives of China's nuclear buildout.<sup>28</sup> At a minimum, it is apparent that China is intent on fielding a survivable nuclear deterrent capable of coercing the United States and its allies.<sup>29</sup> In a possible sign of things to come for Europe, China is already partnering with Russia to direct nuclear signals at U.S. allies in East Asia.<sup>30</sup> It is only a matter of time before that nuclear signaling will be aimed at Europe as well.

#### East Asia's NATO Desires

NATO is also taking seriously Indo-Pacific nations' growing concerns about China. Australia, Japan, South Korea, and New Zealand - known within NATO as the Pacific 4 – attended the 2022 and 2023 NATO Summits. Japan and South Korea are particularly vocal about their desire to build closer ties with NATO, and all four nations have contributed significantly to the coalition supporting Ukraine.

Historically seen by Europeans as a businessfocused and conflict-avoidant nation that invests heavily in China, Japan's strong support for Ukraine has left a deep impression. Japanese Prime Minister Fumio Kishida and other senior officials believe Russian victory in Ukraine will strengthen China's geopolitical position and increase its confidence to achieve its own ambitions - for example, in Taiwan - and have made these concerns abundantly clear to NATO.31 While it could have chosen many other issues, Japan focused its 2023 G7 presidency on boosting humanitarian and financial support for Ukraine.32

Russia's invasion of Ukraine helped draw into the open Japan's long-standing interest in engaging NATO on nuclear and extended deterrence. Then-Prime Minister Shinzo Abe's 2022 remarks encouraging public debate on the question of Japan adopting a NATO-like nuclear sharing role were not off-the-cuff remarks, but rather the culmination of his government's steady engagement with NATO.33 Japan's concern about Russian nuclear coercion dates back to the Cold War, but the rapid growth in Chinese power, and in particular its military power, generated demand for greater understanding of how nuclear deterrence actually functions and led Tokyo to seek out lessons learned from its NATO partners.34

Japan's interest contrasted sharply with the Obama and Biden Administrations' policies of reducing the role of nuclear weapons in U.S. national security strategy, without consideration of the changing nature of international threats. Japan's anxiety about American resolve led not only to increased engagement with NATO, but also with East European nations facing coercion from Russia.35 South Korea, facing both North Korea's nuclear threat and Chinese coercion, is similarly motivated, with a particular focus on understanding how the NATO alliance conducts crisis consultations and nuclear planning.<sup>36</sup>

The strong interest of our East Asian allies in engaging with NATO reflects a core difference in the alliance structures in Asia and Europe.

NATO is the world's only nuclear alliance system. Japan and South Korea, on the other hand, depend entirely upon a unilateral U.S. commitment to extend its nuclear deterrence to them. The mechanics of these two ways of incorporating nuclear weapons into an alliance are entirely different. The growing interest in nuclear burden sharing in East Asia, the emergence of China as a potential nuclear peer, and Russia's prioritization of the nuclear tool in its security strategy, are certain to result in a steady demand signal for further engagement on extended deterrence between America's most important allies in Europe and Asia.

Some NATO members are concerned about pulling the alliance away from its core areas of responsibility.<sup>37</sup> However, the emerging strategic alliance between Russia and China means these issues cannot be as easily separated as they have been previously.

#### The High North

China's aim to build a presence in the Arctic is heightening threat perceptions among northern NATO members. Despite being

1,800 miles away from the region, China has christened itself a "near Arctic state."38 CCP officials had earlier made clear that "the construction of a great polar nation is an important part of the construction of a great maritime nation," but the 2021 Five Year Plan was the first one to specifically name the Arctic, a strong signal of the CCP's intentions.<sup>39</sup>

Northern NATO countries have two immediate concerns about China's interest in the Arctic. First, they worry that the PLA Navy will soon endeavor to send a nuclear-powered submarine under the Arctic Sea. Russia remains the undersea pacing threat for NATO. However, the emergence of a more sophisticated and expansive Chinese submarine threat in the North Atlantic, particularly Chinese interest in exploiting the Greenland-Iceland-UK (GIUK) Gap, would force NATO to adjust its defense plans. The 200-mile span between Greenland and Iceland and the 500 miles between Iceland and the UK are the only entrances into the North Atlantic from the Arctic. Control of the GIUK Gap has long been central to NATO's defensive planning and is critical for preventing Russian or Chinese naval infiltration into NATO waters.



Source: Center for Strategic and International Studies<sup>40</sup>

Second, as Russia continues its war in Ukraine and finds itself in need of resources and allies, there is growing concern that China will demand greater Arctic access from Russia through cooperation or blackmail. NATO's Arctic members are already observing a gradual increase in ties between China and Russia in the Arctic.41 Russia is beginning to ship small amounts of oil to China via the Arctic route. 42 A 2024 report found that in the first six months of 2023, 123 new companies with Chinese owners registered to operate in the Russian Arctic. "A total of 111 registered in 2022, 77 in 2021, and only 48 in 2020."43 Just south of the Arctic Circle, in the Bering Sea, Russia and China have undertaken joint naval patrols.44 Chinese ships increasingly transit along the northern route, and the head of NATO's Military Committee has stated NATO knows "there are military scientists on board these ships."45 Yet, NATO's awareness of, and planning for, increased Chinese presence in the Arctic has not kept pace with these developments.

#### Conclusion

Collectively, these developments have led to a NATO that is increasingly concerned about the role China wants to play in the world. NATO must to do more than study and think about these problems, it must posture itself to defend against this encroachment and be prepared to respond to security challenges.

#### PART 2: CHANGE ONLY GOES SO FAR

Despite the many factors pushing NATO to increase preparedness for future Chinese military presence, NATO's inertia remains the more powerful force. Until recently, prospects for a substantial war seemed a distant threat to NATO members. This changed with Russia's 2022 invasion of Ukraine. Still, NATO's shift from a peacetime stasis to a war-time footing has been slow. Two years later, NATO is just

now starting to take responsibility for some of the coordination and direction of support for Ukraine.46

NATO's capacity to respond to Russian aggression has been slower than desired, and there are several factors that hold it back from fully responding to the emerging geopolitical threats from China. The following presents several areas of concern and offers some recommendations to improve coordination and action on China-related issues.

#### Lack of Planning

Visits made to NATO headquarters in Brussels and Mons, Belgium by Senate Foreign Relations Committee staff in 2023 and 2024 revealed that NATO has yet to fully incorporate Chinese encroachment on NATO interests into its planning. The alliance is aware of scenarios where China might be an actor in a military conflict in Europe. Indeed, NATO's internal work has produced reports on some of the alliance's China-related concerns. Unfortunately, this work has not been translated into actual military planning.

The alliance must build new operational plans from the ground up, not simply revise old plans to address these contingencies. The constantly evolving character of warfare, as demonstrated in Ukraine, should have already made clear that a full re-think and evaluation of new approaches that Russia and China may use is needed. It is also important to clearly delineate responsibilities between the European Union (EU) and NATO. For example, should a Chinese-owned port in Europe undertake actions on behalf of the PLA Navy, it is not clear whether NATO, the EU, or the national government of said country would be responsible for dealing with the issue.

Among the scenarios NATO must prepare for is one in which the United States has to remove some of its military assets from Europe in order to respond to Chinese military aggression in the Pacific. This scenario would require other NATO members to shoulder a

greater role to deter further Russian aggression. The rapid transfer of U.S. military assets from Europe to support Israel after Hamas' attack on October 7th should serve as a wake-up call to NATO.<sup>47</sup> Admittedly, this is a sensitive conversation for U.S. and other NATO partners to have. However, European insecurity, and potential feelings of abandonment, will be far greater without such preparations. Prudent consultation and planning are always better.

Other potentially more demanding scenarios should also be factored into alliance planning. While China is unlikely to become a direct combatant in a war between Russia and NATO, its control of key infrastructure nodes – in particular ports and their supporting logistics networks - can play a decisive role in the outcome of a conflict in Europe. As with the crisis in Ukraine, CCP leaders would likely see it as an imperative that Russia not suffer defeat in a war with the West. Even if not directly involved in a war in Europe, Beijing will not remain neutral. The CCP's ability to control key infrastructure nodes in Europe can be used to both impede the flow of U.S. forces into Europe and to surveil NATO activities to help forestall a Russian defeat, if not enable its victory in a conflict. Given this, the United States must ensure that NATO war plans, including regional plans, factor in China providing aid to Russia during a crisis.

#### Lack of Knowledge

NATO interest in learning about China is high. Given the U.S. intelligence community's insights in the run-up to the Russian invasion of Ukraine, NATO and its members increasingly ask the United States to share intelligence on China and provide a variety of briefings. This is important to fill existing gaps, but it is a shortterm solution.

Knowledge of China within NATO's architecture is very limited and needs rapid augmentation. The United States dispatched two diplomats to NATO as "China watchers," but they returned home in Summer 2023. The State

Department chose not to send replacements. This policy failure highlights how far NATO must grow.

During the Cold War, NATO developed a great deal of expertise on the Soviet Union and the manner in which its military and political mechanisms functioned. NATO has maintained some of that expertise, and has gained knowledge of state-building, training missions, and terrorism as a result of the war in Afghanistan. In contrast, the institutional knowledge on China, its strategic culture, the way it operates, and the risks it poses to NATO equities are only nascent. NATO needs to build in-house expertise on China to help it better understand the threats it faces and inform its decision making.

#### NATO as a Standards-Setting Body

Despite NATO's considerable influence with its member states, NATO has not yet realized its full potential as a standards-setting body. NATO needs to be empowered by its members – as well as the EU - to play a more active role in setting standards that better position the alliance to face both the Russian and Chinese threats. Currently, tensions between NATO and the EU and their overlapping members often mean that the alliance is too cautious in moving forward on implementing greatly-needed criteria.

For example, no NATO review mechanism exists for strategic investments in sectors critical to defense and military readiness. While the EU provided guidelines to its members for building out investment review mechanisms, each country is given the latitude to determine its own screening system. There is no uniform EU standard nor a specific focus on the defense sector. This deficiency causes gaps that China can exploit.

The diversity of NATO members' reactions to and interactions with Nexperia, a Dutch semiconductor company that is part-owned by the Chinese state-owned company Wingtech is illustrative of the problem this lack of direction can create.<sup>48</sup> In November 2023, after a five

month review, the Dutch government allowed Nexperia to purchase the semiconductor startup Nowi.49 At the same time, the UK was forcing Nexperia to sell a recently purchased semiconductor plant in Wales for national security reasons.<sup>50</sup> A few months earlier, the German government denied a state subsidy for a battery efficiency project to Nexperia precisely because of its ties to the Chinese state.<sup>51</sup>

Nexperia continues to have a production facility in Manchester, England, and has research and development centers, in Dallas, Texas, as well as locations in the Netherlands, the UK, and Germany.<sup>52</sup> A clear NATO policy could help member nations make uniform decisions on whether outside investments in critical sectors would be detrimental to the security of the alliance. Without a common standard for investment screening, similar to those that NATO has for ammunition or aircraft, nations like China and Russia will look for and exploit the weakest link in the alliance.

Similarly, NATO has not fully exercised its ability to keep its ports out of foreign hands. As a recent European Parliament resolution noted, "European ports in which Chinese state-owned companies have stakes handle more than 10% of Europe's total shipping container capacity," and that "the three largest Chinese shareholders in European ports have assets in almost half the ports (14 out of 29) that are located either close to naval bases or provide logistical support to NATO forces, greatly increasing the risk of espionage."53

For example, in the Polish port of Gdynia, a Polish special forces base and naval shipbuilding site sits directly across from the China-owned Gdynia Container Terminal (GCT). In August 2023, the United States military was prevented from unloading military equipment at the port when the ship's bow protruded 50 meters into GCT's area. GCT refused to give permission for delivery and the ship was turned back.<sup>54</sup>

The use of the China-developed LOGINK shipping logistics software in seaports in Belgium, Germany, Latvia, the Netherlands,

Portugal, and Spain also presents a security risk to NATO members.<sup>55</sup> The U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission notes that "the adoption of LOGINK by ports around the world could subject U.S. military logistics to more surveillance by Chinese intelligence and military operators, increasing the difficulty for U.S. Department of Defense planners to maintain secrecy in movements and constraining options for ports deemed safe from such surveillance."56 That same reality holds true for NATO planners.

Space is another example. China's actions, including in Luxembourg and Liechtenstein, show its desire for greater access to the European space industry.<sup>57</sup> In 2023, the United States sanctioned Chinese company Spacety and its Luxembourg-based subsidiary for providing Russia with satellite images to support its military operations in Ukraine.<sup>58</sup> While corrective actions have been taken, policies should have already been in place. It is vital to get ahead of the threat and screen future investments before they undermine NATO security.

NATO should also consider setting standards for which military or dual-use items can be exported to China. While an EU arms embargo on China has largely made the question moot, some NATO members are not EU members and are not bound by that standard. More concerning, media reporting indicates that despite its embargo, the EU continues to issue export licenses for military items going to China.<sup>59</sup> It is past time for a holistic approach where standards exist across the transatlantic space.

#### Academic Connections

The continued partnership of NATO nation military academies with Chinese universities linked to the PLA is another blind spot for NATO.60

In 2022, journalism consortium Follow the Money revealed that Western European universities published 2,994 academic studies with Chinese military universities between 2000

and February 2022.61 Of these, 73 percent were conducted with Chinese researchers affiliated with the National University of Defense Technology (NUDT).62 NUDT is controlled by China's Central Military Commission, the nation's highest-level authority overseeing Chinese security forces.<sup>63</sup> NUDT is on the U.S. Entity List for acquiring equipment for nuclear weapons development, and Japan's End User List for its missile research.<sup>64</sup> Universities in the UK and Sweden are among those that continue to cooperate with NUDT.65

The German Aerospace Center in Cologne has connections with 24 different Chinese academic institutions, many connected to the PLA. In 2020, it concluded a formal cooperation agreement with Nanjing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics (NUAA).66 NUAA is one of China's 'Seven Sons of National Defense' and has deep ties with the PLA.<sup>67</sup> It is home to seven research labs that study military aviation.<sup>68</sup> The United States added it to the Entity List in 2020 for its attempt to acquire sensitive military technology, and indicted a Chinese intelligence officer with close ties to NUAA for economic espionage.<sup>69</sup> This problematic partnership extends far beyond Germany. Vytautas Magnus University in Lithuania conducts student and faculty exchanges with the Beijing Institute of Technology, another of the Seven Sons.<sup>70</sup> The EU is funding a project with NUAA under the auspices of its flagship research initiative, Horizon Europe.<sup>71</sup> U.S. organizations also cooperate with Chinese entities on military and dual-use aerospace research.72

Some NATO nations' military academies maintain partnerships and connections with Chinese educational institutions. Romania's Nicolae Bălcescu Land Forces Academy has a formal cooperation agreement with the PLA Army Engineering University in Nanjing.<sup>73</sup> Reporting indicates that the PLA Army Engineering University has had arrangements with the UK's Royal Military Academy Sandhurst and the U.S. Military Academy (West

Point).74 Sandhurst has also trained Chinese military recruits.<sup>75</sup> Aside from these partnerships, China has "aggressively" sought to recruit former U.S. and NATO military pilots to gain insight into Western training and tactics and train PLA air force and navy pilots, demonstrating the scale of the intelligence risks.<sup>76</sup>

NATO must make clear that any connections between NATO members' universities and Chinese educational establishments with links to China's security and intelligence services are unacceptable and will result in the removal of certain NATO privileges. Furthermore, NATO military academies should not have any ties with PRC universities or other institutions with military or defense industry ties. As China's stated antipathy toward NATO and its members grows, the alliance must not give its military the benefit of access to NATO training methods, doctrine, weaponry, military technology, or research.

#### Future NATO Expansion

The United States and Europe, especially European NATO members, must unite to prevent Chinese involvement in any diplomacy over Ukraine and its reconstruction.<sup>77</sup> Currently, both sides of the Atlantic are, at best, lackadaisical about the risks of PRC involvement. Some key NATO countries, such as France, have encouraged China's peace plan in Ukraine and a role for China in ending the war, which is deeply naïve and troubling.<sup>78</sup> The Biden Administration's contention that China's involvement in a Ukraine peace process could exploit "daylight" between China and Russia is preposterous.

Ukraine is the only one of the three NATO candidate nations with a realistic chance of accession in the next decade.<sup>79</sup> With a large, experienced military and a constitutional commitment to join NATO, Ukraine has the political will to strive toward that target. Chinese influence over Ukraine's future would derail this national project. Chinese diplomatic involvement in Ukraine would furthermore set a precedent

for Chinese involvement in European security issues and constitute a victory for Russia as well as China.

China has a deep and longstanding interest in Ukraine's ports, food-growing capacity, location along an overland path to Europe, engineering expertise, and defense industry.80 Take the defense industry as an example. Ukraine inherited roughly one-third of the Soviet Union's defense-industrial base and 15 percent of Soviet military research and development facilities.<sup>81</sup> China has long tried to buy or control Ukrainian aircraft engine manufacturer Motor Sich.82 Once the war is over, history indicates that China will try to purchase or otherwise control as many established Ukrainian defense firms and new military startups as possible. If successful, its resulting access to battle-tested Ukrainian weapons could then be used against the United States or NATO allies in other conflicts, or otherwise used to grow Chinese military power.

A post-war Ukraine will be hungry for money and investment, and China will be ready and willing to offer it. Henry Huiyao Wang of the CCP-linked Center for China and Globalization wrote in April 2024 that in Ukraine, "China can play a pivotal role in postconflict reconstruction efforts, thereby fostering socio-economic development and stability in the conflict-affected areas. ... [Ukraine] should instead welcome Chinese infrastructure companies to participate in the reconstruction of Ukraine."83 Yet, PRC resources always come with enormous strings attached.

Chinese investments have a track record of spreading corruption and undermining the rule of law.<sup>84</sup> Successful Chinese purchases of Ukrainian military companies and infrastructure, and investments in Ukraine's promising communications, transport, and agriculture sectors, will lead to China's capture of local elites and the perpetuation of the corruption from which Ukraine is trying to free itself. Heavy Chinese influence in post-war Ukraine would also provide it with

unparalleled opportunities to collect intelligence on Ukrainian and foreign-supplied military capabilities, and to steal the intellectual property of the Ukrainian companies it does not acquire. It would undermine U.S. and European allies' initiatives to help Ukraine align with NATO and EU standards related to military interoperability, as well as procurement and accounting practices.

Those Chinese successes would be NATO failures. As the United States and EU focus on initiatives to counter malign Chinese influence and strategic investments, and as NATO awakens to threats posed by China, it is inconceivable that both sides of the Atlantic would facilitate Chinese investments in Ukraine's critical sectors and invite China into European security affairs. The alliance came together to help Ukraine fight off a Russian invasion. Winning this war is vital, but so is winning the peace. That requires NATO to give Ukraine a clear path to membership, and to play a leading role in reconstruction efforts related to Ukraine's defense and critical infrastructure sectors.

#### RECOMMENDATIONS

In 2024, NATO marks the 75th anniversary of its founding. At its July 2024 summit in Washington, D.C., and beyond, the alliance must take concrete steps to remedy some of the weaknesses in the alliance's approach to China.

#### Set Investment Screening Standards for NATO Members

Set standards for outgoing and incoming investment screening of defense-critical sectors and items that account for China's threat to NATO. NATO military planners have long had clear guidelines that member militaries must use "NATO-standard" artillery shells and fully interoperable equipment. Similarly, NATO should adopt and promulgate guidelines for acceptable and unacceptable investments in sensitive sectors.

Such guidelines should not be designed to overlap with or undermine the investment screening regimes already mandated by the EU. They would instead focus entirely on the security of items and industries of specific concern to NATO.

#### Set Standards for Educational and Scientific Exchanges with China

Set NATO standards for contacts between the defense and education sectors of China and NATO members. This should include prohibitions and restrictions on research and development, partnerships, and memoranda of understanding between NATO-based defense education institutions and other European universities and PRC universities and other institutions. In particular, NATO members should restrict relationships with those that have clear links to China's Central Military Commission, the Chinese military and intelligence services, and PRC defense industry.

One specific area that requires attention is the Arctic. China currently maintains two scientific research stations in the Arctic, located in NATO nations Iceland and Norway.85 Given China's stated interest in future operations in the region, NATO should set strict parameters for the kinds of research Chinese scientists can conduct in the Arctic portions of allied nations.

#### Set NATO Standards for Port Operations

Set a NATO standard for security requirements at seaports, airports, and spaceports that are part of NATO operational plans. This means making clear to the owners of those facilities what kind of equipment, software, and activities are permitted on the premises if they wish to remain part of the NATO network. NATO must not leave such decisions up to the EU, which does not take military plans into account.

The Chinese purchase of Greece's Port of Piraeus is often cited as the kind of Chinese

control that should not be permitted over NATO infrastructure. Danger also remains in cases like the Port of Hamburg, where China is set to purchase nearly 25 percent, or in those ports that use the Chinese-made port logistics software LOGINK.86 To avoid the emergence of future problematic projects, these guidelines should be promulgated urgently.

#### Build NATO Expertise on China

NATO must build its own China expertise. U.S. dispatch of a few Foreign Service officers who specialize in China to NATO headquarters and increased U.S. intelligence briefings are not a replacement for the development of an analytic corps within permanent NATO staff focused on the specific threats that China poses to the alliance.

NATO should hire more China specialists and offer professional development opportunities to current staff. NATO needs in house experts that understand all the ways in which China operates its military and diplomacy. Expertise should be developed on China's intentions towards Europe, NATO, and the North Atlantic region; its military modernization goals; Russia-China relations; China's strategic investments in defense and critical infrastructure; its use of civilian infrastructure for military purposes; China's intelligence collection methods; its nefarious uses of academic, think tank, and other partnerships; and other relevant topics.

#### **Develop NATO Communications Strategy** for the Global South

NATO should develop a communications strategy for the Global South. China is very loud about its dislike and distrust of NATO, and that it would despise the emergence of similar groupings in Asia. Its anti-NATO propaganda in the Global South has become hard to ignore and is being amplified by those looking to blame the United States and its allies for all of the world's ills.87 NATO recently stood up a study group

"to support a review of NATO's approach to its southern neighborhood – particularly the Middle East, North Africa and Sahel regions."88 But it should also examine its reputation further afield, in Sub-Saharan Africa, Latin America, and Southeast Asia, and look to bolster its image as a positive security actor on the world stage.

#### Set Expectations for Ukraine on Engaging with China

Create a clear set of expectations for Ukraine about linkages to China that would endanger Ukraine's eventual membership in NATO. For example, NATO must make clear that Chinese ownership of Ukraine's ports and communications systems would make integrating Ukraine into NATO exponentially more difficult both politically and technically. In addition, NATO should draw clear lines about Chinese investment in Ukrainian defense companies and capacities. NATO should help Ukraine achieve full interoperability with the alliance, but also help them avoid the pitfalls.



#### INTRODUCTION

As U.S. and European views harden against China at the national level, local level engagement has become an important component of China's efforts to exert malign influence and undermine western societies.89 During his November 2023 visit to San Francisco, Xi Jinping devoted much of his speech to U.S. business leaders to the importance of subnational relations.90 At his summit meeting with President Joseph Biden, Xi called subnational exchanges and people-to-people ties one of the five pillars of bilateral relations.<sup>91</sup> Unfortunately, the Biden Administration has embraced subnational initiatives as part of its approach to China, despite the risks outlined in this chapter. Collaboration between U.S. and European leaders on strategic challenges from China must address the unique vulnerabilities our open societies face from malign influence at the subnational level.

The People's Republic of China (PRC) engages with U.S. and European cities, states, and regions through layered networks of organizations across academia, culture, politics, economics, and elsewhere. China presents such engagements as good faith attempts to build grassroots people-to-people ties and mutual understanding. However, it is clear many of these ties actually exist to serve the national

directives of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP).

While Americans and Europeans should engage with Chinese citizens, it is important to understand that ulterior motives are often guiding one side of these interactions. State and local governments, academic institutions, businesses, trade associations, and others must understand that many Chinese actors conducting subnational diplomacy are allowed to do so only under the strict parameters of engagement set by the CCP Central Committee. Even the most established or successful subnational relationships between China and the United States and Europe can be co-opted by the CCP to pursue its goals.

National governments play an important role in ensuring subnational stakeholders are aware of the actors, tactics, and risks involved in malign foreign influence efforts. The CCP seeks to create local constituencies and dependencies in the hope that these local-level partners will shape national policy to be more favorable toward China, and lobby against actions that are not. This chapter examines patterns of Chinese subnational influence in Europe and the United States to illustrate the shared challenges the transatlantic community faces, and proposes several recommendations.

#### PART 1: INSTITUTIONALIZED SUBNATIONAL RELATIONSHIPS

China's subnational influence operations in the United States and Europe cannot be understood without first identifying the institutions and networks behind them.

The CCP's United Front Work Department (UFWD) is a high-level body reporting directly to the CCP Central Committee that oversees a domestic and global network of organizations to co-opt potential sources of opposition to the CCP and advance its ideological and political agenda. China's "united front work" involves deploying a range of "friendship groups" and other entities to carry out these efforts abroad.92 One such organization primarily responsible for carrying out the subnational aspects of UFWD's agenda is the Chinese People's Association for Friendship with Foreign Countries (CPAFFC).93 The CPAFFC builds institutional connections that then act as platforms to further advance the party's goals internationally.

The U.S. government already has identified CPAFFC as an intelligence threat. In 2020, the State Department discontinued a memorandum of understanding (MOU) with the CPAFFC regarding the U.S.-China Governors Forum. Then Secretary of State Mike Pompeo stated that the CPAFFC is "a Beijing-based organization tasked with co-opting subnational governments, [and] has sought to directly and malignly influence state and local leaders to promote the PRC's global agenda."94

Despite the U.S. government's efforts to expose CPAFFC as a vector of malign influence, the organization still maintains significant connections in the United States and Europe, including with organizations like Sister Cities International, which facilitates formal "sister city" and "town twinning" partnerships.95 CPAFFC claims to have facilitated 2,999 sister city partnerships worldwide, including 1,085 in Europe and 285 in the United States.<sup>96</sup> It also supports "Sister-State" programs, regional-level partnerships, and other subnational forums

such as the China-U.S. Governors Forum, the China-U.S. Subnational Legislators Cooperation Forum, the EU-China Mayors Forum, and the Poland-China Regional Forum.97 The CPAFFC also facilitates subnational interactions via national-level friendship groups and associations in countries such as the United States, the United Kingdom, Germany, Slovakia, and Italy.98

Sister cities carry particular risks as platforms for malign influence on local governments. As one analysis notes, "Once hailed as symbols of cooperation, economic development, and cultural understanding, China's sister-city pairs now also serve as vehicles for coercion, self-censorship, and elite cooptation abroad."99 The CCP attempts to use these relationships to advance its political goals and narratives which has led to public and diplomatic clashes in multiple cases.

For example, sister city agreements approved by city administrations in California and Maryland included language that affirmed Chinese claims over Taiwan, in direct contradiction of the U.S. "One China Policy," and drew heavy criticism from local populaces that successfully secured their reversal. 100 Swedish cities cancelled many of their sister city agreements in outrage at the kidnapping and imprisonment of Swedish citizen and publisher Gui Minhai, drawing retaliatory criticism from China. Cities in the Netherlands and the UK also broke their sister city relationships in response to human rights abuses against Uyghurs in Xinjiang.<sup>101</sup> In the Czech Republic, Prague ended a sister city agreement with Beijing after the Chinese government demanded it include language endorsing the CCP's "One China Principle." In response to the signing of a sister city agreement between Prague and Taipei, Taiwan, Shanghai severed all ties with Prague. 102 Citing malign influence risks, Indiana's state government banned sister city programs and similar agreements with foreign adversaries altogether.103

These are only a few examples. Hundreds more sister city agreements may still contain problematic language promoting Beijing's political narratives, but have not yet drawn public scrutiny. There needs to be greater transparency, such as through a public registrar of sister city agreements, to ensure localities do not unwittingly undermine critical national-level policies toward China.

These formal relationships also provide a platform for China to cement its presence in U.S. institutions and associations and to co-opt subnational actors to advance CCP positions. Even if not all sister city relationships directly serve Chinese political goals, they allow China to establish a presence in local communities and economies that can be expanded and used for nefarious purposes in the future. National governments must take a more active approach to prevent China from advancing its goals at the subnational level. At the very least, national governments should clearly articulate the risks involved and push local governments not to engage with China without prioritizing security first.

#### PART 2: TRADE AND INVESTMENT

Trade and commerce are common drivers of international engagements between foreign states and local actors. 104 This is no less true for China and local communities and businesses in the United States and Europe. Given China's tremendous market power, state-controlled economy, and geopolitical interests in the United States and Europe, subnational governments must exercise immense caution. The UFWD uses industry associations and chambers of commerce to advance Chinese influence at the local level. 105 Each of the economic initiatives below serve key Chinese government interests, including legitimizing the CCP's policy positions, making strategic investments as outlined in China's Five-Year Plans, and currying favor to build sympathetic and malleable constituencies in the United States and Europe.

#### The Belt and Road Initiative

China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) plays an important role in spreading influence at the local level. Li Xiaolin, former president of the CPAFFC, stated, "Sister city relations play an important role in boosting cooperation and exchanges among Chinese and foreign cities under the framework of the BRI."106 Under the BRI umbrella, the Chinese government and Chinese companies have entered into agreements with local governments, promising foreign direct investment and economic growth. However, these BRI projects come with considerable risks, especially when they involve critical infrastructure or result in a local community's economic overreliance on China.

In 2018, after a failed attempt to sign a BRI MOU with Australia's national government, China signed one with the state of Victoria. The national government cancelled this deal in 2021 after finding it to be "inconsistent with Australia's foreign policy or adverse to our foreign relations." This example clearly shows how China attempts to circumvent a nation's policies by engaging directly with subnational actors when it does not get its way. To prevent such issues from arising, it is important that official national government policies on China are not undermined by the informal diplomatic activities of state and local governments, especially when it comes to national security.

Duisburg, Germany is another instructive example. Xi Jinping visited Duisburg in 2014 to celebrate the growing overland rail connection between the city and China – a new pillar of the BRI's Economic Silk Road. Speaking beside local and regional officials, Xi lauded the "common development and common prosperity" that BRI would bring: "The Port of Duisburg [Duisport], as the world's largest inland port and an important transportation and logistics hub in Europe, should play a bigger role in promoting China-Europe cooperation and development."108 By 2018, Duisburg was the first European stop for 80 percent of rail traffic from China

to Europe, and its mayor proudly proclaimed Duisburg to be Germany's "China City." 109

However, the rail project has failed to live up to expectations, and local leaders are backing away from the "China City" moniker. 110 Imports from China, which always heavily outweighed exports, have shrunk drastically.<sup>111</sup> Local German governments expected the BRI project to rejuvenate the region's historic coal, steel, and manufacturing sectors, but were denied reciprocal access to the Chinese market. In the end, the port and associated businesses simply turned Duisburg into a logistics hub for Chinese goods, with limited economic benefits for local entities.112

In 2022, the Chinese state-owned enterprise COSCO withdrew its investment in the Duisport expansion project, and plans for a Chinese business hub in the city are now paused indefinitely.<sup>113</sup> In the end, Duisburg leadership did many things right. They kept Duisport under German ownership and local leaders entered the agreement wary of becoming indebted to China.<sup>114</sup> Duisburg should serve as a cautionary tale of how Chinese overpromises and unreliable investment can harm a local economy and have ramifications for infrastructure of national importance. It also highlights that when local governments negotiate terms of agreement to protect their interests, China often does not fulfill them.

#### Chinese Investment

China also uses subnational engagement to secure its leverage over emerging strategic industries in the West. The risks posed by Chinese investment are demonstrated in a number of cases involving electric vehicle (EV) battery production.

China has entered into a number of subnational economic agreements focused on EV battery plants. Here, China seeks to corner the international market and increase global reliance on China for EV supply chains.<sup>115</sup> To do this, Chinese investors are engaging with communities hungry for economic growth, establishing footholds in U.S. and

European markets, and taking advantage of local investment incentives and subsidies in the process. For example, CCP-linked battery company CATL built an EV battery factory in Thuringia, Germany, using a reported €7.5 million in subsidies.116 In 2021, China-based Microvast announced plans to build a new EV battery factory in Clarksville, Tennessee, with \$3 million in financial incentives from the Tennessee state government to spur \$240 million in private investment from Microvast.<sup>117</sup> These incentives should be used to develop domestic high tech industry that can compete with China, but instead they are actually helping China build its market share and embed itself into the foundations of next-generation industries.

Chinese companies do not always find success, however. Some investment projects have dissolved due to national security concerns. Plans for a Microvast factory in Kentucky were cancelled after a \$200 million federal grant and \$21 million in state incentives were halted upon discovery that the CEO of Microvast had ties to the CCP.118 Virginia Governor Glenn Youngkin led the charge to block Ford from building a battery plant involving technology from CATL in his state, due to concerns that federal and state grants would benefit China.119 That project now is looking to move forward in Michigan. 120 Senator John Barrasso (R-Wyo.) has raised concerns about the use of federal funds from the Bipartisan Infrastructure Act to support CCPlinked companies, and the same concern should be applied to state and local-level grants as well.<sup>121</sup> In yet another case, a Michigan battery factory project slated to receive \$872 million in state and local incentives was thwarted by local outcry over Chinese company Gotion's ties to the CCP.<sup>122</sup>

In Europe, there appears to be less pushback at the local level to Chinese investment over security concerns, but projects have still fallen apart because Chinese entities proved unable to fulfill their contracts or promises. Farasis, another Chinese battery producer, won a contract with the German town of Bitterfeld-Wolfen in 2019 to build a battery factory, but

the town terminated it in 2022 because the company failed to move forward with building the facility.<sup>123</sup> In 2021, Chinese electric car startup Silk-FAW was on track to receive €4.5 million in subsidies from the regional government of Emilia-Romagna, Italy - home of luxury automakers like Lamborghini and Ferrari – to develop and manufacture an electric supercar company under the banner of BRI.  $^{124}$ In 2023, the regional government cancelled the deal because Silk-FAW showed no signs of moving forward.<sup>125</sup> Local governments and companies allocate resources to plan and fund these projects, and when they fall through, it has negative consequences for the local economy. These failures cost time and money, and they waste opportunities that could have been given to other investors capable of carrying out these projects successfully.

Local communities are an essential part of large industrial projects, as they provide infrastructure, labor, and every other necessity that makes them successful. CCP-linked companies use these partnerships with state or regional actors in the United States and Europe to gain influence over important emerging sectors, including by leveraging U.S. public funds. China sees local communities as a means for CCP-linked actors to access and control these industrial projects. It is important to protect against that influence and prevent funding intended for domestic capacity from benefitting Chinese competitors.

#### Smart Cities

China often targets critical infrastructure sectors through subnational engagements, creating serious national security implications. For example, China's "Smart City" partnerships may appear benign, but are in fact a critical part of BRI.<sup>126</sup> Becoming the global leader in smart city development is one of China's stated objectives under the "Digital Silk Road" initiative and fits into its broader BRI activities.<sup>127</sup>

"Smart city" is a term used to describe a city that incorporates information and

communications technology to monitor and manage its municipal systems and services. It is sold under the guise of creating more efficiency, but the security implications are wide-ranging. These high-tech systems collect massive amounts of data and require far-reaching control systems, which grant power to administrators or others with access to the system. As of 2019, over half of the world's one thousand smart cities were in China, but there are hundreds of Chinese-led smart city projects worldwide, including dozens in the United States and Europe.<sup>128</sup>

Exporting Chinese smart city technologies to other countries is another way the CCP grows its global influence at the subnational level. These systems, first developed inside China's domestic market, are designed to support China's authoritarian model of urban and digital governance in order to exert political control and repress civil liberties. 129 These tools have been used to track political dissidents and ethnic minorities, and to facilitate social credit systems inside China – all of which are authoritarian government activities that have no place in a free society. When Chinese vendors offer this same technology to cities abroad, they are in fact offering a form of digital authoritarianism.

Smart city technology packages come in different forms, including an all-in-one system where smart municipal systems are managed in a central control room.<sup>130</sup> This kind of system, so far found mainly outside Europe and the United States, offers municipal governments far-reaching surveillance tools that pose obvious risks to privacy and civil liberties, with uncertain benefits for improved governance.<sup>131</sup> In fact, cities often adopt such technology as a quick fix for problems that actually need to be addressed by meaningful reforms.<sup>132</sup>

While many cities may not implement comprehensive systems that cover all sectors of municipal management, elements of smart city technology are becoming more common in cities on every continent. Even in the United States and Europe, Chinese companies are competing to be the dominant provider.<sup>133</sup> Cities may put in place policy guardrails or opt out of certain software packages in order to prevent systems from being used to violate their citizens' civil liberties. However, once the hardware is installed across a city, all it takes to exploit these technologies is a governmental policy change or software upgrade.<sup>134</sup>

Chinese companies with deep ties to the CCP and complicit in significant human rights abuses are active in overseas smart city development: Huawei, Hikvision, ZTE, Dahua, Hytera, and Alibaba. After all, these firms built their businesses by supplying the Chinese government with the networks and cameras its uses to surveil and control its own people. Now, the companies serve the same demand abroad.

For instance, Huawei markets its surveillance technology under the guise of "Safe Cities," targeting municipalities that want to cut down on crime with mass camera coverage combined with advanced facial recognition and tracking software. 135 There is a significant intelligence risk though. First, companies are obligated by China's National Intelligence Law to comply with government intelligence collection efforts, and second, Chinese intelligence services can access this data via backdoor vulnerabilities and use it to surveil individuals and organizations in a foreign country.<sup>136</sup> Many of the companies providing "safe city" technologies have been sanctioned by western governments for human rights violations in Xinjiang or because of data security concerns. In 2022, the United States banned Huawei, ZTE, and three other Chinese vendors from its market over national security concerns.<sup>137</sup> The United Kingdom (UK), Australia, France, Denmark, and Estonia also have instituted bans or screening measures.<sup>138</sup>

Beyond the surveillance and intelligence risks, critical infrastructure is more vulnerable to cyber-enabled intrusions and attacks when connected to a network operated by Chinese companies.<sup>139</sup> Through Chinese companies that partner with local governments to manage critical infrastructure, China can gain access to and disrupt nation-wide infrastructure systems

managed at the local level.140

There are many concerning examples of Chinese smart city development in Europe and the United States. European cities have tens of thousands of Chinese-made cameras and equipment in their systems, each introducing critical vulnerabilities.<sup>141</sup> Belgrade, Serbia, has a "safe city" partnership with Huawei that uses 8,000 facial recognition cameras. 142 Serbian civil society has expressed deep concerns about how local and national authorities could use the system, and whether it could be accessed by the Chinese government.<sup>143</sup> Despite national policy to prohibit them, UK local governments are still permitted to use risky Chinese vendors for the procurement of camera networks.144

Not all Chinese company-sponsored smart city experiments have been successful. Huawei installed over 240 cameras in Valciennes, France for free, likely in an attempt to gain a foothold in France's smart city market. That subnational agreement ended after civil society and national authorities raised concerns about violations of French law on data protection and facial recognition.<sup>145</sup> Duisburg let its smart city MOU with Huawei expire, citing China's support of Russia's invasion of Ukraine and the German government's assessment of risks posed by Huawei. 146 The towns of Bournemouth and Milton Keynes in the UK cancelled similar deals with Alibaba and Huawei, respectively.<sup>147</sup>

Whether a city's systems fall under the "smart city" brand name or not, the presence of hardware and software systems manufactured and maintained by CCP-controlled companies introduces risks that both local and nationallevel governments must take seriously. Whether a city implements only one smart system or a full suite of interconnected technologies, its leaders must be vigilant and weigh the purported benefits with the very real risks. More often than not, this requires that local governments resist inviting CCP-linked companies into their municipal systems and instead find safe and secure alternatives.

#### Critical Infrastructure and Land Ownership

The risks posed by Chinese ownership of U.S. land have been recognized by a number of state and local governments. Absent national leadership, at least 24 state governments have enacted laws restricting the purchase of land by foreign adversaries within their states.<sup>148</sup> China-linked ownership of land near U.S. military installations and defense critical infrastructure in California and North Dakota has sparked concerns of an emerging intelligence threat. 149 Citizens in Michigan protested the aforementioned Gotion EV battery plant, in part, due to its proximity to a Michigan National Guard camp. 150 State lawmakers in Texas blocked a Chinese wind farm project in Del Rio due to its proximity to an Air Force base.<sup>151</sup> Reported bans are being passed in Arkansas and Montana.<sup>152</sup> State governors are now appealing to the president to create protections against land purchases by foreign adversaries.<sup>153</sup> The U.S. Senate attempted to enact restrictions, though they have not yet become law.<sup>154</sup> Still, the message is clear: if the federal government does not act, U.S. states will.<sup>155</sup> Congress and the White House need to move faster if they want to help states protect Americans against this subnational threat.

#### PART 3: POLITICAL ENGAGEMENT

China conducts influence operations through direct political engagement at the subnational level to build ties with and co-opt local leaders and public officials. In 2022, Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) Director Christopher Wray spoke out about the danger of elite capture at the local level, saying that China "look[s] to cultivate talent early - often state and local officials - to ensure that politicians at all levels of government will be ready to take a call and advocate on behalf of Beijing's agenda."156

In an influence campaign in Salt Lake City, Utah, a CPAFFC-affiliated individual from China cultivated close ties with state lawmakers through unregistered lobbying activities and organized trips to China, under the guise of people-to-people exchanges. Then, through his relationships with some statelawmakers, the individual successfully lobbied to promote pro-China narratives, push back against anti-China legislation, and support China's preferred narratives about COVID-19.157 Chinese operatives also foster relationships with local-level politicians to gain influence

with figures who may eventually rise to higher levels of government. From 2011 to 2015, an alleged Chinese operative attempted to forge relationships with politicians and political groups in the California Bay Area and elsewhere, including some who eventually became members of Congress.<sup>158</sup>

Many European and American ports operate under the oversight of local governments and their associated port authorities and related institutions. Chinese companies have shrewdly recognized that winning the support of local leaders is essential to advancing their business interests in ports.<sup>159</sup> Local governments therefore have a responsibility to assess the risk of foreign influence in investment deals. When successfully engaged by the CCP, local leaders advocate for deals with Chinese companies by highlighting the benefits they bring and discounting national security risks that fall outside the scope of local government mandates.

For example, in 2023, the city council president of Kiel, Germany - a hub for the German Navy and Baltic Sea shipping downplayed concerns about a proposed

partnership with Qingdao, China, and pushed through its approval, in spite of security objections by the local defense community, the German federal government, and the European Union (EU).<sup>160</sup> Likewise, the support of the mayor of Hamburg, Germany played a role in COSCO's purchase of a minority stake in the port of Hamburg, despite national and international concerns. The mayor minimized the associated risks and argued that Germany would be put at a competitive disadvantage compared to other Chinese-owned European ports if it did not accept the deal.<sup>161</sup> Deals to sell shares of the ports of Zeebrugge and Antwerp to Chinese partners also involved engagement with local government authorities.<sup>162</sup> Unfortunately, many local officials tend to focus on their community's specific economic interests first and national security interests last. Safeguards must be put in place to ensure China is not able to exploit this vulnerability.

Chinese embassies and consulates also play an outsized role in promoting CCP influence at the subnational level. 163 They serve as connection points for UFWD-linked subnational influence groups and China's central government.164 In some cases, Chinese diplomats have also been tied to Chinese organized criminal networks in ways that "mix geopolitics and corruption for mutual benefit." 165 Occasionally, this kind of illegal or semi-legal activity backfires. In 2020, the United States ordered the closure of the Chinese consulate in Houston, Texas after it was found to be a platform for espionage and intellectual property theft. Operatives conducted many of their espionage activities at local industry and research institutions in Texas.<sup>166</sup> U.S. authorities have also observed malign subnational influence and espionage operations at China's consulates in New York, Chicago, San Francisco and Los Angeles, including cases where consulates have communicated with or harbored suspected spies.<sup>167</sup> In other cases, Chinese consulates in the United States conducted "mask diplomacy" to promote pro-CCP narratives directly to U.S. communities

and obfuscate China's role in the origins of the pandemic. In some cases, this was done without the cooperation or consent of federal, state, or even local governments.<sup>168</sup>

#### PART 4: TRANSNATIONAL REPRESSION

China engages at the subnational level not only to influence the politics of a host country, but also to surveil and control members of the Chinese diaspora living abroad. These activities often take advantage of environments where local authorities are ill-equipped to detect or adequately respond.

Chinese overseas police stations, sometimes co-located with innocuously named "service stations" or "hometown associations," have become a high-profile example of China's covert attempts to carry out repression abroad. A pair of 2022 studies revealed the existence of over 100 overseas police stations operating in cities around the world, including at least two in the United States and 47 across Europe. 169 These entities allegedly exist to help Chinese citizens living abroad access routine government administrative services back in China.<sup>170</sup> In reality, they are platforms to harass and pressure dissidents and other perceived enemies of the state and undermine the sovereignty of the nations where they are located.171

In the United States in 2022, the FBI raided and shut down one of these offices and arrested two Chinese agents in New York.<sup>172</sup> Governments across Europe, including the UK and the Netherlands, also took action to investigate and dismantle police stations in their countries.<sup>173</sup> In these cases, it was national-level authorities who acted. Local authorities appear to have been unaware of this malign activity in their communities, though some gave implicit or even explicit permission.

In one disturbing case, a Chinese overseas police station in Dobroesti, Romania, was operating under a formal memorandum with the city's police department.<sup>174</sup> Police officers

from China have been officially invited to Serbia, Croatia, and Hungary to conduct patrols alongside local law enforcement, under the guise of supporting local Chinese-speaking populations and tourists.<sup>175</sup> Italy also hosted Chinese police officers, but has since ended the program.

Despite some attempts to shut down overseas intimidation operations, these activities persist elsewhere, such as in Germany and Italy.<sup>176</sup> Countries should be wary of the possibility that Chinese authorities could use legal or police cooperation agreements to expand the CCP's transnational repression campaigns and reach the CCP's political targets abroad.<sup>177</sup>

Chinese consulate officials also have engaged in similar cases of transnational repression, where, from their official posts, they have targeted political dissenters and pressured them to return to China to face consequences.  $^{178}$  In Europe, the Chinese consul general and five staff in Manchester assaulted a pro-Hong Kong protestor on British soil outside the consulate building. After questioning by local police, all quietly returned to China, citing diplomatic immunity.<sup>179</sup> China's ambassador to Sweden threatened consequences when Gothenburg, Sweden, considered terminating its sister city agreement with Shanghai in reaction to China's kidnapping and imprisonment of Swedish citizen Gui Minhai.180

#### CONCLUSION

Subnational diplomacy should serve as a means to enable local communities to participate in global affairs and partnerships in a positive way. By engaging with other local communities around the world, local governments and businesses can pursue their unique interests and reap the benefits of international, economic, and cultural exchange. Subnational exchanges and dialogue can also open up new areas of cooperation against the backdrop of rising global political tensions. Unfortunately, China increasingly uses subnational diplomacy in the United States and Europe as a vector for malign

influence and transnational repression. European and North American partners should collaborate to identify risks and address vulnerabilities at both the national and local levels.

#### RECOMMENDATIONS

Awareness of and action to respond to the unique threats posed by China's subnational influence operations are growing, but much more needs to be done to bolster response capabilities. National governments are responsible for national security, but local, state, and regional governments also must embrace their own roles in safeguarding against malign influence campaigns. The following recommendations for how to tackle these threats are based, in part, on field research in Europe.

#### Increase engagement between federal and local levels on foreign influence threats.

National governments need to increase and regularize outreach to local leaders and include them in national discussions about foreign influence. Speeches by cabinet secretaries and intelligence leaders are a powerful but insufficient tool.<sup>181</sup> High-profile events should punctuate a continuous stream of information sharing, threat briefings, workshops, and other events. So far, the United States has led the way on sounding the alarm on the unique risks open societies face from subnational influence. European leaders should focus more overtly on this specific threat in their statements on China.

The Department of State established a Subnational Diplomacy Unit within the newly created Office of the Special Representative for City and State Diplomacy to promote subnational engagement between the United States and the rest of the world. 182 The primary focus of this office is making connections between states and localities with foreign partners. It also briefs U.S. subnational governments on potential threats ahead of their engagements with and trips to China. 183 While the unit has initiated one program called the

Symposium on Strategic Subnational Diplomacy to discuss the risks associated with international engagement, much of the office's attention thus far has been focused on climate change and other environmental concerns. In order to achieve its potential, the office needs to take a more central focus on the national security threats emanating from China.

In Europe, the Netherlands wisely established the Information and Contact Point to provide information to localities on the risks of Chinese subnational influence and to field questions from subnational government actors about their engagements with China.<sup>184</sup>

While some governments' foreign or interior ministries or equivalents may have staff who informally cover this issue, there should be a public-facing office that can raise awareness of subnational influence threats and serve as an accessible resource for states and cities looking for advice, particularly in regards to China. More national governments should set up offices and task forces to engage with state and local partners and inform them how the national government can help them contend with these challenges.

#### Increase transparency and federal oversight over subnational diplomacy.

#### Laws and Guidance

National governments should amend legislation on foreign influence, like the Foreign Agents Registration Act in the United States or the UK's Foreign Influence Registration Scheme, to require registration for those who lobby state and local governments on behalf of a foreign person or institution.<sup>185</sup> Current requirements only cover the national level and, in the United States, registration regimes are uncoordinated. National governments must also continue to disseminate clear guidance on specific issues of concern. The aforementioned Huawei bans in the United States, the UK, and Australia are notable examples, and countries should consider such steps for other companies that pose an

equivalent threat.

As the EU considers passing its own foreign influence law, it should include guidelines focused on issues below the level of the member states (i.e. state, regional, municipal, and other local governments). 186 Setting hard legal boundaries for subnational diplomacy is a national-level competency, but EU institutions can offer resources and cultivate inter-state dialogue about risks and best practices.

#### Transparency Measures

Transparency is key to countering threats of subnational influence. National governments should institute reporting requirements for agreements that states, regions, cities, or other localities conclude with foreign adversaries, including China.

There has been some progress in this area. The German section of the Council of European Municipalities and Regions established a database on sister-city relationships, including 85 sister-city relationships between German and Chinese cities. 187 The Netherlands also has a mechanism for local governments to report their agreements with China. 188 However, since submissions to these tracking systems are voluntary, it is difficult to gauge the full number of partnerships. The U.S. government's legal restrictions on Confucius Institutes at U.S. universities provides another precedent for national government regulation of subnational activities with foreign adversaries. Similar action could be taken to demand transparency from local governments on institutionalized subnational relationships. Australia requires state and territorial governments to register any agreements with foreign entities under the national Foreign Arrangements Scheme. 189

In 2023, Republicans in the U.S. Senate introduced legislation to direct a nationwide study of sister city arrangements with countries that have high levels of corruption, including China.<sup>190</sup> National governments must assume they have only seen the tip of the iceberg of China's subnational influence. Existing

transparency measures have unearthed many formal subnational agreements with China and CCP-linked actors. However, the absence of stronger transparency requirements remains a significant impediment to establishing comprehensive records of these agreements.

Further, national governments should ensure that national-level funds - including those provided to states and regions - are not used for agreements, public-private partnerships, or other arrangements with foreign adversaries. Governments could also produce rules and guidance to disqualify Chinese companies from receiving state and local subsidies. These measures should not aim to discourage local autonomy in subnational diplomacy, but should clarify which interactions are harmless and which pose critical risks to national security.

#### Subnational governments and communities should take responsibility for their role in national security.

Subnational governments must develop or increase in-house competency in international relations and national security to better recognize and respond to foreign malign influence, and to make the most of their agreements with good faith partners. National governments can help subnational governments do this by offering resources and programming to train local government officials, local media, and civil society on how to recognize, investigate, and report on these threats. National governments should also develop mechanisms to monitor and track local engagements with China, such as by creating publicly available databases that local governments can use to share information and experiences.

U.S. and European subnational governments should engage with each other and their counterparts in other nations. The United States, the UK, the EU, and its member states should hold exchanges among subnational leaders on the sidelines of major summits or meetings. European nations should adopt policies that consider the national security implications for land sales, as they already have begun to do for critical infrastructure acquisitions.

#### Prioritize subnational diplomacy at the EU.

European national governments and the EU need to set a clear position on Chinese subnational engagement, and put forward specific plans to defend against Chinese subnational influence.

Some European national governments have initiated policies on subnational influence threats, but that is not the case at the EU level. A number of EU documents and platforms, such as the EU-China Strategic Agenda for Cooperation, do discuss subnational collaboration with China. 191 EU affiliates have also published guidelines for city engagements with international partners.<sup>192</sup> However, these documents focus predominantly on the positives of engagement with China, and rarely mention the security risks. EU bodies focused on subnational issues, like the Committee of the Regions, should take up these issues more proactively. Subnational influence risk should also be considered in the development of policies relevant to local governance, such as those created in the context of EU Cohesion Policy and the Urban Agenda.

In addition, the United States, alongside EU and member state governments, should adopt vetting procedures for subnational exchange programs they support so U.S. and EU financial resources do not inadvertently end up funding channels for China's malign influence to enter our local communities.

#### Demand reciprocity from China.

State and local governments, with nationallevel support, should demand reciprocity from China in their subnational relationships. As Chinese partners invest and establish organizations and partnerships in the West, U.S. and European partners should receive equivalent access to the Chinese market and must insist on opportunities to build their own cultural presence in China's communities. The United States and the EU can also work through subnational connections to build people-topeople exchanges that are truly beneficial. Such exchanges should focus on building connections, showing the merits of U.S. and European governance systems, and demonstrating that Americans and Europeans care about the human rights and aspirations of individual Chinese citizens.

# ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

BRI China's Belt and Road Initiative

CCP Chinese Communist Party

**CPAFFC** Chinese People's Association for Friendship with Foreign Countries

EU European Union

EV Electric vehicle

**FBI** Federal Bureau of Investigation

**GCT** China-owned Gdynia Container Terminal

GIUK Gap Greenland-Iceland-UK Gap

**IPAC** Inter-Parliamentary Alliance on China

MOU Memorandum of understanding

MSS China's Ministry of State Security

NATO North Atlantic Treaty Organization

**NUAA** Nanjing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics

**NUDT** China's National University of Defense Technology

PLA China's People's Liberation Army

PRC People's Republic of China

UAS Unmanned aerial systems

UFWD China's United Front Work Department

UK United Kingdom

# **ENDNOTES**

- NATO 2021 Strategic Concept (Madrid, Spain: NATO, June 29, 2022), 5, https://www.nato.int/strategic-concept/.
- 2. "Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development," Kremlin, February 4, 2022, http://en.kremlin.ru/supplement/5770.
- Ken Moritsugu, "French foreign minister says China's cooperation is vital in ending Russia-Ukraine war," Associated Press, November 24, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/china-france-colonna-foreign-minister-wang-e0f37bacb231de10e3a6640e5beeec1d.
- 4 "China's Position on the Political Settlement of the Ukraine Crisis," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, February 24, 2023, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx\_662805/202302/t20230224\_11030713.html.
- Austin Ramzy, "China's Xi Makes First Call to Ukraine's Zelensky Since Russian Invasion," Wall Street Journal, April 26, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-xi-makes-first-call-to-zelensky-since-russian-invasion-b784bb7f.
- Matina Stevis-Gridneff and Steven Erlanger, "China's Ambassador to the E.U. Tries to Distance Beijing From Moscow," New York Times, April 5, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/04/05/world/europe/eu-china-embassador-russia-fu-cong.html.
- Sommerville, Heather and Brett Forest. "How American Drones Failed to Turn the Tide in Ukraine." Wall Street Journal. 10 April, 2024. Pg A1. https://www.wsj.com/world/how-american-drones-failed-to-turn-the-tide-in-ukraine-b0ebbac3
- McGinn, Jerry, PhD and Michael T Roche. A "Build Allied" Approach to Increase Industrial Base Capacity. George Mason University, School of Business: Center for Government Contracting. June 22, 2023.
- Lee, Matthew and Karl Janicek. "NATO ministers meet in Prague as allies ease restrictions on Ukraine's use of their weapons." Associated Press, May 31, 2024. https://apnews.com/article/nato-prague-ukraine-641bbc47b29ab1e58d930a18efcdce9d
- National Defense Industrial Strategy. Department of Defense, December 2023 https://www.businessdefense.gov/docs/ ndis/2023-NDIS.pdf and Joint Communication to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions. European Commission. March 5, 2024 https://defence-industry-space.ec.europa.eu/document/download/643c4a00-0da9-4768-83cd-a5628f5c3063\_en?filename=EDIS%20Joint%20Communication.pdf.
- "The Military Balance 1982-1983." The International Institute for Strategic Studies (1982): Pg 124.
- "Vice Foreign Minister Le Yucheng Attends and Addresses the Fourth International Forum on Security and Strategy," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, March 19, 2023, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjbxw/202203/ t20220320\_10653531.html.; "Spokesperson of Chinese Mission to the EU Speaks on a Question Concerning NATO's Comments on China in its Strategic Concept," Mission of the People's Republic of China to the European Union, June 29, 2022, http://eu.china-mission.gov.cn/eng/fyrjh/202206/t20220630\_10712350.htm.; "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Zhao Lijian's Regular Press Conference," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the United States of America, April 29, 2022, http://us.china-embassy.gov. cn/eng/fyrth/202205/t20220505\_10681955.htm.; "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Mao Ning's Regular Press Conference on February 2, 2023, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, February 2, 2023, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/ xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/202302/t20230202\_11018861.html; "Spokesperson of Chinese Mission to the EU Speaks on a Question Concerning NATO's Comments on China in its Strategic Concept," Mission of the People's Republic of China to the European Union, June 29, 2022, http://eu.china-mission.gov.cn/eng/fyrjh/202206/t20220630\_10712350.htm.
- Joseph Bodnar, Bret Schafer, and Etienne Soula, "A Year of Disinformation: Russia and China's Influence Campaigns During the War in Ukraine," German Marshall Fund of the United States, February 23, 2023, https://securingdemocracy.gmfus.org/a-year-of-disinformation-russia-and-chinas-influence-campaigns-during-the-war-in-ukraine/.
- "Senior Colonel Zhou Bo Says the War in Ukraine Will Accelerate the Geopolitical Shift from West to East," *Economist*, May 14, 2022, https://www.economist.com/by-invitation/2022/05/14/senior-colonel-zhou-bo-says-the-war-in-ukraine-will-accelerate-the-geopolitical-shift-from-west-to-east.
- "Asia-Pacific countries should not stand under 'dangerous wall' of NATO: Global Times editorial," Global Times, June 28, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202206/1269282.shtml.
- Tim Cocks, "South Africa's Ramaphosa blames NATO for Russia's war in Ukraine," Reuters, March 18, 2022,
- https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/safricas-ramaphosa-blames-nato-russias-war-ukraine-2022-03-17/.; See, for example: "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Zhao Lijian's Regular Press Conference on July 19, 2022," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/2511\_665403/202207/t20220719\_10723456.html.; Thabang Leshabane, "Food insecurity in Africa: Impact of Nato-driven politics," African, October 27, 2023, https://theafrican.co.za/ world/food-insecurity-in-africa-impact-of-nato-driven-politics-25309a4e-96ea-4fd7-8f0d-0c4d30cffb3d/.
- "Statement by the North Atlantic Council in Solidarity With Those Affected by Recent Malicious Cyber Activities Including the Microsoft Exchange Server Compromise," NATO, July 19, 2021, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news\_185863.htm.
- "Cyber Attacks from Chinese IPs on NATO Countries Surge by 116%," Checkpoint, March 21, 2022, https://blog.checkpoint. com/security/cyber-attacks-from-chinese-ips-on-nato-countries-surge-by-116/.

- "United States of America v. Ni Gaobin, Weng Ming, Cheng Feng, Peng Yaowen, Sun Xiaohui, Xiong Wang, and Zhao Guangzong," U.S. Department of Justice, January 30, 2024, 9, https://www.justice.gov/opa/media/1345141/dl?inline.
- "United States of America v. Ni Gaobin, Weng Ming, Cheng Feng, Peng Yaowen, Sun Xiaohui, Xiong Wang, and Zhao Guangzong," U.S. Department of Justice, January 30, 2024, 2, https://www.justice.gov/opa/media/1345141/dl?inline.
- Pascale Davies, "NATO Plans to Defend Space but Will Have to Work With the Commercial Sector for its Tech," Euronews, May 7, 2024, https://www.euronews.com/next/2024/05/07/nato-plans-to-defend-space-but-will-have-to-work-with-the-commercialsector-for-its-tech.
- Ibid.; Courtney Kube and Dan De Luce, "How China is challenging the U.S. military's dominance in space," NBC News, December 12, 2023, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/national-security/china-challenging-us-militarys-dominance-space-rcna128993; "Russia Conducts Destructive Anti-Satellite Missile Test," U.S. Department of State, November 15, 2021, https://www.state.gov/russia-conducts-destructive-anti-satellite-missile-test/.
- "NATO's Approach to Space," NATO, updated March 21, 2024, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics\_175419.htm.
- 24 "NATO's Approach to Space," NATO, updated March 21, 2024, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics\_175419.htm.
- NATO 2021 Strategic Concept, 5. 25
- 26 "DOD Official Briefs on 2023 China Military Power Report," U.S. Department of Defense, October 18, 2023, https://www. defense.gov/News/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/3562254/dod-official-briefs-on-2023-china-military-power-report/; Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China: A Report to Congress Pursuant to the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2000, as amended (Washington, District of Columbia: U.S. Department of Defense, October 2023), viii, https://media. defense.gov/2023/Oct/19/2003323409/-1/-1/1/2023-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEO-PLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF.
- Aaron Mehta, "STRATCOM Chief Warns of Chinese 'Strategic Breakout'" Breaking Defense, August 12, 2021, https://breakingdefense.com/2021/08/stratcom-chief-warns-of-chinese-strategic-breakout/.
- See "Remarks by NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg at the 18th Annual NATO Conference on Arms Control, Disarmament and Weapons of Mass Destruction Non-Proliferation," NATO, April 18, 2023, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/ opinions\_213952.htm. See also: "Brussels Summit Communiqué," NATO, June 14, 2021, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/ news\_185000.htm?selectedLocale=en.
- Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China: A Report to Congress Pursuant to the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2000, as Amended (Washington, District of Columbia: U.S. Department of Defense, October 2023), viii, https://media.defense.gov/2023/Oct/19/2003323409/-1/-1/1/2023-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF.
- For example: "Russian, Chinese Strategic Bombers Met by Fighters in Asia-Pacific, Russia Says," Reuters, June 7, 2023, https:// www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/russian-chinese-strategic-bombers-met-by-fighters-asia-pacific-russia-2023-06-07/.
- Hayashi, Yoshimasa, "Japanese FM: It's time to deepen cooperation," POLITICO EU, April 5, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/ 31 article/japan-foreign-minister-time-deepen-cooperation-nato-eu/.
- Sheila Smith, "Japan's G7 Moment," Council on Foreign Relations, May 12, 2023, https://www.cfr.org/article/japans-g7-moment; Klug, Foster, Adam Schreck and Josh Boak, "Ukraine's Zelenskyy at Center of Last Day of High-Level Diplomacy as G7 Looks to Punish Russia," Associated Press, May 21, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/g7-japan-hiroshima-ukraine-biden-kishida-8d22eac47970b7051000fbd5b0ebba70.
- "Abe Suggests Japan Start 'Nuclear Sharing' Discussion," The Asahi Shimbun, February 28, 2022, https://www.asahi.com/ajw/ articles/14560003.
- "Japan-NATO Relations," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, December 2022, https://www.mofa.go.jp/files/000049189.pdf.
- "Remarks by President Barack Obama in Prague as Delivered," Obama White House, April 5, 2009, https://obamawhitehouse. archives.gov/the-press-office/remarks-president-barack-obama-prague-delivered. See also: Nuclear Posture Review Report (Washington, District of Columbia: U.S. Department of Defense, April 2010), https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/features/defenseReviews/ NPR/2010\_Nuclear\_Posture\_Review\_Report.pdf. See also: Miki Okuyama, "Japan Courts Eastern Europe With Eye on EU Indo-Pacific Strategy," Nikkei Asia, May 1, 2021, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/Japan-courts-Eastern-Europe-witheye-on-EU-Indo-Pacific-strategy.
- Bo Ram Kwon, "What Does ROK-NATO Cooperation Mean for Relations on the Korean Peninsula?," 38 North, April 5, 2024, https://www.38north.org/2024/04/what-does-rok-nato-cooperation-mean-for-relations-on-the-korean-peninsula/; See also: Brad Roberts, The Case for U.S. Nuclear Weapons in the 21st Century (Stanford University Press, 2015) 205-208.
- Yoshimasa Hayashi, "Japanese FM: It's Time to Deepen Cooperation," POLITICO, April 5, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/ article/japan-foreign-minister-time-deepen-cooperation-nato-eu/.
- "China's Arctic Policy," State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, January 2018, http://english.www. gov.cn/archive/white\_paper/2018/01/26/content\_281476026660336.htm.
- 海洋局局长: 从极地大国迈向极地强国 [Director General of the Bureau of Oceanography: Moving from a Polar Power to a Polar Great Power], The State Council of the People's Republic of China, November 11, 2014, https://web.archive.org/ web/20240111010706/https://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2014-11/19/content\_2780849.htm.; Trym Eiterjord, "What the 14th Five-Year Plan

Says About China's Arctic Interests," The Arctic Institute, November 23, 2023, https://www.thearcticinstitute.org/14th-five-year-planchinas-arctic-interests/.

- Colin Wall et al., "Geopolitics and Neglected Arctic Spaces," November 2, 2020, https://www.csis.org/analysis/geopolitics-and-neglected-arctic-spaces.
- Thomas Nilsen, "Russia's Coast Guard Cooperation With China is a Big Step, Arctic Security Expert Says," The Barents Observer, April 28, 2023, https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/security/2023/04/russias-arctic-coast-guard-cooperation-china-big-step-expert.
- Austin Ramzy, "China Is Gaining Long-Coveted Role in Arctic, as Russia Yields," Wall Street Journal, October 2, 2023, https:// www.wsj.com/world/china-is-gaining-long-coveted-role-in-arctic-as-russia-yields-f5397315.
- "Shifting Ice: Russia's Increasing Reliance on the Private Sector and the PRC in the Arctic," Strider Technologies, February 2024, https://content.striderintel.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/Strider\_Shifting\_Ice\_Report.pdf.
- Michael Gordon, Nancy Yousseff, "Russia and China Sent Large Naval Patrol Near Alaska," Wall Street Journal, August 6, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/russia-and-china-sent-large-naval-patrol-near-alaska-127de28b?mod=politics\_lead\_pos1.
- Danielle Bochove and Natalia Drodziak, "NATO Admiral Says Growing China-Russia Ties Raise Risk in Arctic," Bloomberg, October 21, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-10-21/nato-admiral-says-growing-china-russia-ties-raise-risk-in-
- "Foreign Ministers Agree to Move Forward With Planning for a Greater NATO Role in Coordinating Aid to Ukraine," NATO, April 3, 2024, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news\_224279.htm.
- Lolita Baldor and Tara Copp, "USS Ford to Remain in the Mediterranean Sea Amid Israel-Hamas War," Associated Press, December 18, 2023, https://www.navytimes.com/news/your-navy/2023/12/18/uss-ford-to-remain-in-the-mediterranean-sea-amid-israel-hamas-war/.
- "Netherlands to allow takeover of chip startup Nowi by Chinese-owned Nexperia," Reuters, November 27, 2023, https://www. reuters.com/markets/deals/netherlands-allow-takeover-chip-startup-nowi-by-chinese-owned-nexperia-2023-11-27/.
- "Netherlands to allow takeover of chip startup Nowi by Chinese-owned Nexperia," Reuters, November 27, 2023, https://www. reuters.com/markets/deals/netherlands-allow-takeover-chip-startup-nowi-by-chinese-owned-nexperia-2023-11-27/.
- Anna Gross and Jim Pickard, "Nexperia sells Newport Wafer Fab to US chip company for \$177mn," Financial Times, November 8, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/cf295f39-4be8-4ecb-a8f1-963c94d9b1c2.
- Julian Olk, "Habeck streicht Chiphersteller mit Chinesischem Eigentümer von Förderliste," [Habeck removes chip manufacturer with Chinese owner from funding list] Handelsblatt, June 8, 2023, https://www.handelsblatt.com/politik/deutschland/nexperia-habeck-streicht-chiphersteller-mit-chinesischem-eigentuemer-von-foerderliste-/29195122.html.
- "Research and Development," Nexperia, Accessed March 15, 2024, https://www.nexperia.com/about/worldwide-locations/research-and-development.
- Klemen Grošelj, REPORT on the Security and Defence Implications of China's Influence on Critical Infrastructure in the European Union (Strasbourg, France: Committee on Foreign Affairs, European Parliament, December 11 2023), https://www.europarl.europa. eu/doceo/document/A-9-2023-0401\_EN.html.
- Jeremy Van der Haegen and Wojciech Kość, "Chinese presence in a Polish port triggers security fears," POLITICO EU, April 3, 2024, https://www.politico.eu/article/hong-kong-based-chinese-company-presence-polish-port-creates-security-worries-nato/.
- "LOGINK: Risks from China's Promotion of a Global Logistics Management Platform (Washington, District of Columbia: U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, September 20, 2022), 8-9, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2022-09/ LOGINK-Risks\_from\_Chinas\_Promotion\_of\_a\_Global\_Logistics\_Management\_Platform.pdf.
- David Ignatius, "In fight over satellite array, tiny Liechtenstein roars back at China," Washington Post, September 27, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/09/27/liechtenstein-china-satellite-array/.
- "Treasury Sanctions Russian Proxy Wagner Group as a Transnational Criminal Organization," U.S. Department of the Treasury, January 26, 2023, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy1220.
- "Europees Embargo Op Wapenuitvoer Naar China is Lek" [European Arms Embargo to China is Leaking], De Standaard, March 17, 2023, https://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20230316\_98260382.
- "China-Europe Academic Engagement Tracker," Central European Institute of Asian Studies, 2022, https://academytracker. ceias.eu/map/eu#.
- "European Universities are Helping China to Build the World's Most Modern Army," Follow The Money, May 19, 2022, https:// www.ftm.eu/chinascienceinvestigation.
- "European Universities are Helping China to Build the World's Most Modern Army," Follow The Money, May 19, 2022, https:// www.ftm.eu/chinascienceinvestigation.
- "European Universities are Helping China;" Brian Waidelich, "China's New Military Leadership: Possible Strengths and Weaknesses," Center for Naval Analyses, November 11, 2022, https://www.cna.org/our-media/indepth/2022/11/chinas-new-miliatry-leadership-possible-strengths-and-weaknesses.

- "National University of Defense Technology," China Defence Universities Tracker, Australian Strategic Policy Institute, updated November 23, 2019, https://unitracker.aspi.org.au/universities/national-university-of-defense-technology/.
- "China Defence Universities Tracker," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, Accessed June 3, 2024, https://unitracker.aspi.org.au/ universities/national-university-of-defense-technology/.
- "China-Europe Academic Engagement Tracker," Central European Institute of Asian Studies, Accessed June 3, 2024, https:// academytracker.ceias.eu/map/eu/Germany/German%20Aerospace%20Center.
- "Nanjing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics," China-Europe Academic Engagement Tracker, Australian Strategic Policy Institute, https://unitracker.aspi.org.au/universities/nanjing-university-of-aeronautics-and-astronautics/.
- "Nanjing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics," China-Europe Academic Engagement Tracker, Australian Strategic Policy Institute, https://unitracker.aspi.org.au/universities/nanjing-university-of-aeronautics-and-astronautics/.
- United States of America vs. Yanjun Xu, 1:18CR-43, April 4, 2018, https://www.justice.gov/opa/press-release/file/1099876/download; "Nanjing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, https://unitracker.aspi.org.au/universities/nanjing-university-of-aeronautics-and-astronautics/.
- "Vytautas Magnus University Beijing Institute of Technology," China-Europe Academic Engagement Tracker, Central European Institute of Asian Studies, 2022, https://academytracker.ceias.eu/map/eu/Lithuania/Vytautas%20Magnus%20University/Beijing%20Institute%20of%20Technology.
- HORIZON EUROPE: Investing to Shape Our Future (Brussels, Belgium: European Commission, March 19, 2021), https://research-and-innovation.ec.europa.eu/system/files/2022-06/ec\_rtd\_he-investing-to-shape-our-future\_0.pdf; David Matthews and Richard Hudson, "Read the Details: The Five EU Research Projects Involving China's Military-Linked Universities," Science Business, May 16, 2023, https://sciencebusiness.net/news/Horizon-Europe/read-details-five-eu-research-projects-involving-chinas-military-linked-uni-
- Scientific and Technological Flows Between the United States and China (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, June 15, 2023), https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research\_reports/RRA2300/RRA2308-1/RAND\_RRA2308-1.pdf.
- "China-Europe Academic Engagement Tracker," Central European Institute of Asian Studies, https://academytracker.ceias.eu/ map/eu/Romania/%22Nicolae%20B%C4%83lcescu%22%20Land%20Forces%20Academy%20Of%20Sibiu/PLA%20Army%20 Engineering%20University.
- "Army Engineering University," China Defence Universities Tracker, ASPI, updated November 25, 2019, https://unitracker.aspi. org.au/universities/army-engineering-university/.
- George Grylls, "Chinese Army Recruits Given Training at Sandhurst" November 8, 2022, Times, https://www.thetimes.co.uk/ article/chinese-army-recruits-given-training-at-sandhurst-8z7k0lc5n.
- Thomas Novelly, "China Is 'Aggressively Recruiting' Pilots from the US and NATO Countries, Intelligence Agencies Warn," Military.com, June 6, 2024, https://www.military.com/daily-news/2024/06/06/china-aggressively-recruiting-pilots-us-and-nato-countries-intelligence-agencies-warn.html.
- Please note that a significant portion of this section is pulled from a letter led by Senator James E. Risch to Secretary of State Antony Blinken on the risks of supporting China's involvement in diplomacy over Ukraine's future and funding of post-war reconstruction. Senator Jim Risch et al. to President Joseph R. Biden, Jr., Senate, 20 July 2023, https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/ doc/07-20-23\_letter\_to\_blinken\_re\_china-ukraine.pdf; "Risch, Colleagues Warn Biden Admin Against Allowing China a Role in Mediating Russia's War in Ukraine," Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, July 20, 2023, https://www.foreign.senate.gov/press/rep/ release/risch-colleagues-warn-biden-admin-against-allowing-china-a-role-in-mediating-russias-war-in-ukraine
- "French Foreign Minister: China's Cooperation Vital to Ending Russia-Ukraine War," Associated Press, November 24, 2023, https://www.voanews.com/a/french-foreign-minister-china-s-cooperation-vital-to-ending-russia-ukraine-war/7368962.html.
- The other two nations are Bosnia-Herzegovina and Georgia, neither of which have shown much movement towards NATO membership.
- "China To Lease 3 Million Hectares Of Ukrainian Farmland," Radio Free Europe/ Radio Liberty, September 23, 2013, https:// www.rferl.org/a/ukraine-china-leases-farmland/25114812.html.
- Stephen D Olynyk, "Ukraine as a Post-Cold War Military Power," Joint Force Quarterly, Spring 1997, https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/ pdfs/ADA426799.pdf.
- Alla Horska, "Inbox: The Battle for 'Motor Sich'," Center for European Policy Analysis, November 20, 2020, https://cepa.org/ article/inbox-the-battle-for-motor-sich/.
- Henry Huiyao Wang, "China Can Play a Greater Role in Mediating Major International Conflicts," Global Solutions Journal, April 2024, 273, https://www.global-solutions-initiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/04/GS\_journal\_10\_Wang.pdf.
- A 2021 study of China's international development finance project found that 35% of Belt and Road Initiative projects "encountered major implementation problems—such as corruption scandals, labor violations, environmental hazards, and public protests." See: Ammar A. Malik et al., Banking on the Belt and Road: Insights From a New Global Dataset of 13,427 Chinese Development Projects (Williamsburg, VA: AidData at William & Mary, September 29, 2021), https://www.aiddata.org/publications/banking-on-the-beltand-road.
- "CHINA ICELAND ARCTIC RESEARCH OBSERVATORY," INTERACT, https://eu-interact.org/field-sites/karholl-re-

search-station/; "Chinese Expedition Team Kicks Off Research at Arctic Yellow River Station," Xinhua, July 25, 2023, https://english. news.cn/20230725/a92491fc671e47e6919ecec5d05d15f2/c.html. Note: Norway's Svalbard is also home to Arctic research missions from 12 other countries.

- Hans von der Burchard, "Germany doubles down on China port deal despite new security concerns," POLITICO EU, May 10, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/article/germany-doubles-down-china-port-deal-cosco-hamburg-new-security-concerns-olaf-scholz/.
- Philip Shelter-Jones, Sewage of the Cold War: China's Expanding Narratives on NATO (Washington, District of Columbia: U.S. Institute of Peace, rep. no. 526, Nov 2023), https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2023-11/sr\_526-sewage\_cold\_war\_chinas\_expanding\_narratives\_nato.pdf.
- "Secretary General Appoints Independent Group as Part of NATO Reflection on Southern Neighbourhood," NATO, October 6, 2023, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news\_219076.htm.
- Annual Threat Assessment of the U.S Intelligence Community (McLean, Virginia: Office of the Director of National Intelligence, February 6, 2023), 10, https://www.odni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/assessments/ATA-2023-Unclassified-Report.pdf.
- "Full text of Xi's speech at Welcome Dinner by Friendly Organizations in the United States," China Daily, updated November 16, 2023, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202311/16/WS65561ba3a31090682a5ee998.html.
- "Readout of President Joe Biden's Meeting with President Xi Jinping of the People's Republic of China," White House, November 15, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/11/15/readout-of-president-joe-bidens-meetingwith-president-xi-jinping-of-the-peoples-republic-of-china-2/; "President Xi Jinping Meets with U.S. President Joe Biden," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, November 16, 2023, https://www.mfa.gov.cn/eng/zxxx\_662805/202311/ t20231116 11181442.html.
- Uncovering China's Influence in Europe: How Friendship Groups Coopt European Elites (Washington, District of Columbia: Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 2020), 2, https://csbaonline.org/uploads/documents/CSBA8225\_(Uncovering\_Chinas\_Influence\_Report)\_FINAL.pdf.
- Dr. Glenn Tiffert, "Countering China's Malign Influence in the United," Statement for the Record for the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence, September 27, 2023, https://www.intelligence.senate.gov/sites/default/files/documents/os-gtiffert-092723.pdf.
- "Designation of the National Association for China's Peaceful Unification (NACPU) as a Foreign Mission of the PRC," U.S. Department of State, October 28, 2020, https://2017-2021.state.gov/designation-of-the-national-association-for-chinas-peaceful-unification-nacpu-as-a-foreign-mission-of-the-prc/.
- "SLLF and Chinese People's Assoc. for Friendship Establish Historic Partnership," State Legislative Leaders Foundation, December 7, 2023, https://web.archive.org/web/20231207045902/https://www.sllf.org/sllf-and-chinese-peoples-assoc-for-friendship-establish-historic-partnership/; Seunghwan (Shane) Kim, Matthew Willis, and Mrittika Guha Sarkar, "5th China-US Sister Cities Conference Sheds Light on US-China Grassroot Cooperation," Asia Matters for America, December 1, 2023, https://asiamattersforamerica. org/articles/5th-china-us-sister-cities-conference-sheds-light-on-us-china-grassroot-cooperation.
- "A review of the situation of international sister cities in China," The Chinese People's Association for Friendship with Foreign Countries, accessed Jun 3, 2024, https://www.cpaffc.org.cn/index/friend\_city/index/lang/1.html.
- Protecting Government and Business Leaders at the State and Local Level from the People's Republic of China (PRC) Influence Operation (Bethesda, Maryland: The National Counterintelligence and Security Center), July 2022, https://www.dni.gov/files/NCSC/ documents/SafeguardingOurFuture/PRC\_Subnational\_Influence-06-July-2022.pdf; All Over the Map: The Chinese Communist Party's Subnational Interests in the United States (Washington, District of Columbia: Foundation for the Defense of Democracies, November 15, 2021), https://www.fdd.org/analysis/2021/11/15/all-over-the-map/; "SLLF and Chinese People's Assoc. for Friendship Establish Historic Partnership," State Legislative Leaders Foundation, January 8, 2016, https://web.archive.org/web/20211220061947/https://www. sllf.org/sllf-and-chinese-peoples-assoc-for-friendship-establish-historic-partnership/; "EU-China Mayors' Forum and the EU-China regional policy dialogue," EU Monitor, September 20, 2012, https://www.eumonitor.eu/9353000/1/j9vvik7m1c3gyxp/vj335eccxczz?ctx=vg9pk3qd26zl&v=1&start\_tab0=1225; Lukasz Sarek, "The CPAFFC as the party-state's guardian of Polish regions' relations with China," Asia Explained, December 7, 2020, https://asiaexplained.org/blog/2020/12/07/the-cpaffc-as-the-party-states-guardian-ofpolish-regions-relations-with-china/.
- "Why the U.S-China Friendship?" US China People's Friendship Association, accessed May 29, 2024, https://www.uscpfa.org/ about-uscpfa; "History of SACU," Society for Anglo Chinese Understanding, accessed May 29, 2024, https://sacu.org/history.html; "Chinese-German "friendship associations" and educational groups appear to launder CCP soft power propaganda, cultivate political influence," Alliance for Securing Democracy, 2020, https://securingdemocracy.gmfus.org/incident/chinese-german-friendship-associations-and-educational-groups-appear-to-launder-ccp-soft-power-propaganda-cultivate-political-influence/; Uncovering China's Influence in Europe: How Friendship Groups Coopt European Elites, Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 39, https://csbaonline. org/research/publications/uncovering-chinas-influence-in-europe-how-friendship-groups-coopt-european-elites/publication/1; and Uncovering China's Influence in Europe: How Friendship Groups Coopt European Elites, Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 25, https://csbaonline.org/research/publications/uncovering-chinas-influence-in-europe-how-friendship-groups-coopt-european-elites/publication/1.
- Ariane Gottlieb and Justin Daniels, "The Risks of Engagement with China's Sister Cities," Power 3.0, June 7, 2023, https://www. power3point0.org/2023/06/07/the-risks-of-engagement-with-chinas-sister-cities/.
- 100 Jean O. Pasco, "Taiwanese in Irvine Miffed About Pact," Los Angeles Times, June 28, 2006, https://www.latimes.com/archives/ la-xpm-2006-jun-28-me-sistercity28-story.html; Jean O. Pasco, "Tale of Two Sisters: Irvine Favors Taiwan," Los Angeles Times, June 29, 2006, https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2006-jun-29-me-sistercity29-story.html; Ariane Gottlieb and Justin Daniels, "The

Risks of Engagement with China's Sister Cities," Power 3.0, June 7, 2023, https://www.power3point0.org/2023/06/07/the-risks-of-engagement-with-chinas-sister-cities/.

- 101 "Swedish cities cut out China links after increase in tension," Financial Times, February 25, 2020, https://www.ft.com/content/ b6c8d510-429e-11ea-a43a-c4b328d9061c; Gustav Sundqvist et al., "Lokal frost i relationerna: svenska kommuners, regioners och länsstyrelsers samarbeten med Kina," [Local frost in relations: cooperation with China by Swedish municipalities, regions and county administrative boards], Nationellt Kunskapscentrum Om Kima, https://kinacentrum.se/publikationer/lokal-frost-i-relationerna/; Sanne Zwart, "Sister City Relations with China: A Dutch Dilemma," Clingendael Spectator, February 2, 2022, https://spectator.clingendael.org/en/publication/sister-city-relations-china-dutch-dilemma; "Dutch municipalities break ties with China," NL Times, May 8, 2023, https://nltimes.nl/2023/05/08/dutch-municipalities-breaking-ties-china; Daniel Holland, "Newcastle to sever ties with sister city in China over 'horrific' treatment of Uyghur Muslims," Chronicle Live, November 3, 2022, https://www.chroniclelive.co.uk/news/ north-east-news/newcastle-twinning-china-uyghur-muslims-25428895.
- 102 Jessie Yeung, "Prague's tryst with Taipei sees Shanghai spurned in sister city love triangle," CNN, January 15, 2020, https://www. cnn.com/2020/01/15/asia/prague-taiwan-china-intl-hnk-scli/index.html.
- 103 David Gay, "New bill ends sister city agreements with foreign adversaries in Indiana," FOX 59, March 18, 2024, https://fox59. com/indianapolitics/new-bill-ends-sister-city-agreements-with-foreign-adversaries-in-indiana/.
- 104 The Sub-state Dimension of the European Union Relations with China (European Foreign Affairs Review, October 2019), 1, https://www.researchgate.net/publication/336681182\_The\_Sub-state\_Dimension\_of\_the\_European\_Union\_Relations\_with\_China.
- 105 Gerry Groot, "Understanding the Role of Chambers of Commerce and Industry Associations in United Front Work," The Jamestown Foundation, June 19, 2018, https://jamestown.org/program/understanding-the-role-of-chambers-of-commerce-and-industry-associations-in-united-front-work/.
- 106 Li Jing, "Sister city relations promote cooperation," China Daily, updated April 26, 2019, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/global/2019-04/26/content\_37462677.htm.
- 107 Ben Westcott, "Australian Government Tears Up Victoria's Belt and Road Agreement With China, Angering Beijing," CNN, April 22, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/04/22/business/australia-china-belt-and-road-initiative-intl-hnk/index.html.
- 108 "President Xi Jinping Visits the Port of Duisburg, Germany," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Kingdom of Denmark," March 30, 2014, http://dk.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng//ztbd/xjpfo/201406/t20140612\_3157920.htm.
- 109 Philip Oltermann, "Germany's 'China City': How Duisburg Became Xi Jinping's Gateway to Europe," Guardian, August 1, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/cities/2018/aug/01/germanys-china-city-duisburg-became-xi-jinping-gateway-europe.
- 110 Loveday Morris, Kate Brady, and Emily Rauhala, "Germany's 'China City' Doesn't Want You to Call It That Anymore," Washington Post, May 23, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2023/05/22/germany-china-city-duisburg/.
- 111 Jens Kastner, "China Belt and Road Dreams Fade in Germany's Industrial Heartland," Financial Times, February 1, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/bcd705ca-e46c-44f4-a1d6-ea8a9d8e2795.
- 112 Werner Pascha, Duisburg and its Port, Endpoint of China's Silk Road: Opportunities and Risks (Erfurt, Germany: Ordnungspolitische Diskurse, 2021), 19, https://www.econstor.eu/bitstream/10419/233896/1/1757278214.pdf.
- 113 Loveday Morris, Kate Brady, and Emily Rauhala, "Germany's 'China City' Doesn't Want You to Call It That Anymore," Washington Post, May 23, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2023/05/22/germany-china-city-duisburg/; Margherita Bruno, "COSCO Sells Shares in Duisburg New Terminal," PortTechnology.org, October 27, 2022, https://www.porttechnology.org/news/ cosco-sells-shares-in-duisburg-new-terminal/.
- 114 Guy Chazan, "World's Biggest Inland Port Puts German Rustbelt on China's Map," Financial Times, April 8, 2019, https://www. ft.com/content/58909b2e-56c0-11e9-91f9-b6515a54c5b1.
- 115 Gregor Sebastian, In The Driver's Seat: China's Electric Vehicle Makers Target Europe (Berlin, Germany: Mercator Institute for China Studies, September 1, 2021), https://merics.org/en/report/drivers-seat-chinas-electric-vehicle-makers-target-europe.
- 116 Representative Jason Smith, Representative Mike Gallagher, Representative Cathy McMorris Rodgers to Mr. James D. Farley, Jr., House of Representatives, September 27, 2023, https://selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/media/letters/letter-ford-cooperation-investigation-chinese-battery-partnership; Carrie Hampel, "CATL Starts Building Battery Plant in Germany," electrive, October 19, 2019, https://www.electrive.com/2019/10/19/catl-starts-building-battery-plant-in-germany/; and Christian Domke Seidel, "CATL in Thuringia: Rumors About Raid Baseless," Table China, February 22, 2023, https://table.media/en/china/feature/catl-in-thuringia-rumors-about-raid-groundless/.
- 117 FastTrack Project Database: Access Project Data for FastTrack Grants (Nashville, Tennessee: Transparent Tennessee), https://www. tn.gov/transparenttn/state-financial-overview/open-ecd/openecd/fasttrack-project-database.html.
- 118 Jennifer P. Brown, "Microvast confirms it won't develop plant in Hopkinsville," WKMS, July 5, 2023, https://www.wkms.org/ business-economy/2023-07-05/microvast-confirms-it-wont-develop-plant-in-hopkinsville.
- 119 Gregory S. Schneider and Laura Vozzella, "China fuels debate in Richmond after Youngkin Slams door on battery plant," Washington Post, February 20, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2023/02/20/youngkin-china-virginia-ford/.
- 120 Mike Colias, "Ford Downsizes Plan for Michigan Battery Factory, Citing Slower EV Demand," Wall Street Journal, November 21, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/business/autos/ford-downsizes-plan-for-michigan-battery-factory-citing-slower-ev-demand-2c11bb68.
- 121 Senator John Barrasso to Secretary Jennifer Granholm, Senate, May 2, 2023, https://www.energy.senate.gov/2023/5/barras-

so-to-granholm-no-taxpayer-money-to-microvast.

- 122 "Chinese Companies and Your Tax Dollars," Wall Street Journal, October 20, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinese-companies-get-tax-dollars-in-illinois-13565518; Kelsey Tamborrino and Gavin Bade, "How a tiny town sent a big message to China — and Biden," POLITICO, November 11, 2023, https://www.politico.com/news/2023/11/08/michigan-china-biden-clean-energy-00126196; Brian Entin, "\$175 million approved for Chinese-owned factory in Michigan," NewsNation, updated April 21, 2023, https://www. newsnationnow.com/world/china/175-million-gotion-chinese-owned-factory-michigan/; "Theis: Report Shows Gotion Parent Company Employs Nearly 1,000 CCP Members," Senator Lana Theis, September 1, 2023, https://www.senatorlanatheis.com/report-gotion-parent-company-employs-nearly-1000-ccp-members/; James David Dickson, "Gotion is 'wholly owned' by a Chinese company, and 2 other takeaways from its foreign-agent filing," Michigan Capitol Confidential, August 23, 2023, https://www.michigancapitolconfidential.com/news/gotion-is-wholly-owned-by-a-chinese-company-and-2-other-takeaways-from-its-foreign-agent-filing.
- 123 Chris Randall, "Bitterfeld-Wolfen is cancelling contract with Farasis," electrive, updated May 22, 2022, https://www.electrive. com/2022/05/04/bitterfeld-wolfen-is-cancelling-contract-with-farasis/.
- 124 Sean O'Kane, "This hypercar is China's first Belt and Road electric vehicle project," The Verge, February 2, 2021, https://www. theverge.com/2021/2/2/22261795/silk-ev-faw-china-italy-electric-car-hypercar-s9-belt-road.
- 125 "Italy backtracks on Chinese electric hypercar expansion," *Decode39*, March 13, 2023, https://decode39.com/6108/italy-tears-upsilk-faw-project/.
- 126 Thomas S. Eder, Rebecca Arcesati, and Jacob Mardell, "Networking the 'Belt and Road' The future is digital," Mercator Institute for China Studies (MERICS), August 28, 2019, https://merics.org/en/tracker/networking-belt-and-road-future-digital; China's Smart Cities Development (Washington, District of Columbia: U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, January 2020), https://www.uscc.gov/research/chinas-smart-cities-development; "Barcelona-Shanghai Bridge Programme," Meet Barcelona, October 14, 2021, https://www.meet.barcelona/sites/default/files/2021-10/Barcelona\_Shanghai%20\_Bridge\_Programme\_EN.pdf.
- 127 China's Smart Cities: The New Geopolitical Battleground (Paris, France: Institut français des relations internationales (IFRI),  $December\ 2019),\ https://www.ifri.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/ekman\_smart\_cities\_battleground.pdf;\ Robert\ Greene\ and\ Paul$ Triolo, "Will China Control the Global Internet Via its Digital Silk Road?," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, May 8, 2020, https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/05/08/will-china-control-global-internet-via-its-digital-silk-road-pub-81857.
- 128 Jamil Anderlini, "How China's smart-city tech focuses on its own citizens," Financial Times, June 4, 2019, https://www.ft.com/ content/46bc137a-5d27-11e9-840c-530737425559; USCC, China's Smart Cities Development, 59.
- 129 Promote and Build: A Strategic Approach to Digital Authoritarianism (Washington, District of Columbia: Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS), October 2020), https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/201015\_Yayboke\_Brannen\_PromoteAndBuild\_Brief.pdf.
- 130 USCC, China's Smart Cities Development.; https://dgap.org/en/research/publications/chinas-smart-cities-and-future-geopolitics.
- 131 Bradley Jardine, "The smart city where everybody knows your name," Coda Story, October 26, 2023, https://www.codastory. com/authoritarian-tech/kazakhstan-smart-city-surveillance/; Njeri Wangari, "In Africa's first 'safe city,' surveillance reigns," Coda Story, November 8, 2023, https://www.codastory.com/authoritarian-tech/africa-surveillance-china-magnum/.
- 132 Beth Kerley, Smart Cities and Democratic Vulnerabilities (Washington, District of Columbia: International Forum for Democratic Studies, National Endowment for Democracy, December 20, 2022), https://www.ned.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/12/Beth-Kerley\_Smart-Cities-and-Democratic-Vulnerabilities.pdf.
- 133 China's Smart Cities Development (Washington, District of Columbia: U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, January 2020), https://www.uscc.gov/research/chinas-smart-cities-development.
- 134 Senate Foreign Relations Committee Staff, interviews, March 2023.
- "China's smart-city tech."; "Mapping Huawei's Smart Cities creep," Privacy International, November 17, 2021, http://privacyinternational.org/long-read/4689/mapping-huaweis-smart-cities-creep.
- 136 Arjun Kharpal, "Huawei says it would never hand data to China's government. Experts say it wouldn't have a choice," CNBC, March 4, 2019, https://www.cnbc.com/2019/03/05/huawei-would-have-to-give-data-to-china-government-if-asked-experts.html; Elaine K. Dezenski, David Rader, "The U.S. Must Combat CCP-Sanctioned Overseas Spying by Private Entities," National Review, November 22, 2023, https://www.fdd.org/analysis/2023/11/22/the-u-s-must-combat-ccp-sanctioned-overseas-spying-by-privateentities-2/; U.S Business Risk: People's Republic of China (PRC) Laws Expand Beijing's Oversight of Foreign and Domestic Companies, (Bethesda, Maryland: NCSC, June 20, 2023), https://www.dni.gov/files/NCSC/documents/SafeguardingOurFuture/FINAL\_NCSC\_ SOF\_Bulletin\_PRC\_Laws.pdf.
- 137 "FCC Bans Authorizations for Devices That Pose National Security Threat," Federal Communications Commission, November 25, 2022, https://www.fcc.gov/document/fcc-bans-authorizations-devices-pose-national-security-threat.
- 138 "Huawei legal notices issued: Legal notices issued to 35 UK operators as government responds to consultation on Huawei," GOV.UK, October 13, 2022, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/huawei-legal-notices-issued; Jamie Smyth, "Australia banned Huawei over risks to key infrastructure," Financial Times, March 27, 2019, https://www.ft.com/content/543621ce-504f-11e9-b401-8d9ef1626294; "European countries who put curbs on Huawei 5G equipment," Reuters, September 29, 2023, https://www.reuters. com/technology/european-countries-who-put-curbs-huawei-5g-equipment-2023-09-28/#:-:text=DENMARK,to%20build%20Denmark's%205G%20network.
- 139 Anna Lehman-Ludwig, "Hikvision, Corporate Governance, and the Risks of Chinese Technology," Center for Strategic

- and International Studies, August 6, 2020, https://www.csis.org/blogs/strategic-technologies-blog/hikvision-corporate-governance-and-risks-chinese-technology.
- 140 "The Threat Posed by the Chinese Government and the Chinese Communist Party to the Economic and National Security of the United States," Federal Bureau of Investigation, July 7, 2020, https://www.fbi.gov/news/speeches/the-threat-posed-by-the-chinese-government-and-the-chinese-communist-party-to-the-economic-and-national-security-of-the-united-states; Ellen Nakashima and Joseph Menn, "China's cyber army is invading critical U.S. services," Washington Post, December 11, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost. com/technology/2023/12/11/china-hacking-hawaii-pacific-taiwan-conflict/.
- 141 Zeyi Yang, "The World's Biggest Surveillance Company You've Never Heard Of," MIT Technology Review, June 22, 2022, https://www.technologyreview.com/2022/06/22/1054586/hikvision-worlds-biggest-surveillance-company/.
- 142 James Kynge et al., "Exporting Chinese surveillance: the security risks of 'smart cities," Financial Times, June 9, 2021, https:// www.ft.com/content/76fdac7c-7076-47a4-bcb0-7e75af0aadab.
- 143 "'Thousands of Cameras' a citizen response to mass biometric surveillance," Privacy International, June 25, 2020, https://privacyinternational.org/case-study/3967/thousands-cameras-citizen-response-mass-biometric-surveillance.
- 144 Stefan Boscia, "UK town halls given green light to use Chinese CCTV despite Westminster ban," POLITICO, April 11, 2024, https://www.politico.eu/article/uk-town-halls-to-use-chinese-cctv-security-cameras-despite-westminster-ban-hikvision/.
- "Huawei in Valenciennes: a bad romance," Privacy International, November 18, 2021, https://privacyinternational.org/longread/4691/huawei-valenciennes-bad-romance.
- 146 "Germany's 'China City' Duisburg Cuts Ties with Huawei, Citing Beijing's Relations With Russia," Yahoo! Finance, November 9, 2022, https://finance.yahoo.com/news/germanys-china-city-duisburg-cuts-093000097.html.
- 147 Helen Warrell and Nic Fildes, "UK Spies Warn Local Authorities Over 'Smart City' Tech Risks," Financial Times, May 6, 2021, https://www.ft.com/content/46d35d62-0307-41d8-96a8-de9b52bf0ec3.
- 148 Micah Brown and Nick Spellman, "Statutes Regulating Ownership of Agricultural Land," The National Agricultural Law Center, November 30, 2023, https://nationalaglawcenter.org/state-compilations/aglandownership/.
- 149 Stephanie Sierra, "'Mysterious' \$800M Land Purchase Near Travis AFB Prompts Legislation, Concern Over Foreign Threat," ABC 7 News, August 3, 2023, https://abc7news.com/travis-air-force-base-mystery-company-flannery-associates-llc-china-land-purchase-solano-county/13595257/; Assistant Secretary Andrew P. Hunter to Senator John Hoeven, 27 January, 2023, Views letters, U.S. Department of the Air Force, https://www.hoeven.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/USAIRFORCE-FUFENG-LETTER-HOEVEN.pdf; Eamon Javers, "Chinese company's purchase of North Dakota farmland raises national security concerns in Washington," CNBC, July 1, 2022, https://www.cnbc.com/2022/07/01/chinese-purchase-of-north-dakota-farmland-raises-national-security-concerns-in-washing-
- 150 "Moolenaar: Michigan Senate Committee Makes Historic Mistake Partnering With CCP-Affiliated Gotion," Congressman John Moolenaar, April 20, 2023, https://moolenaar.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/moolenaar-michigan-senate-committee-makes-historic-mistake-partnering.
- Jack Detsch, "Deep in the heart of Texas, a Chinese wind farm raises eyebrows," Foreign Policy, June 25, 2020, https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/06/25/texas-chinese-wind-farm-national-security-espionage-electrical-grid/.
- "Arkansas take on foreign-land ownership with new rule," AgWeb, October 18, 2023, https://www.agweb.com/news/policy/politics/arkansas-takes-foreign-land-ownership-new-rule; "Governor Gianforte bans foreign adversaries from buying Montana ag land," State of Montana, May 4, 2023, https://news.mt.gov/Governors-Office/Governor Gianforte Bans Foreign Adversaries From Buying\_Montana\_Ag\_Land; "Montana to ban foreign adversaries from buying property," Associated Press, May 5, 2023, https://apnews. com/article/montana-foreign-adversaries-china-land-purchases-01c0164d0ce27cdcf5a87cca10bfc505.
- 153 Alex Thomas, "Sanders leads GOP governors on letter asking for action on Chinese land ownership," Arkansas Democrat Gazette, December 4, 2023, https://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2023/dec/04/sanders-leads-gop-governors-on-letter-asking-for/.
- 154 Ashley Murray, "Senate approves Rounds amendment to block ag land purchases by adversaries,", July 25, 2023, https://southdakotasearchlight.com/2023/07/25/u-s-senate-votes-to-curb-farmland-purchases-by-china-iran-north-korea-russia/.
- 155 James T. Areddy, "States take on China in the name of national security," Wall Street Journal, April 26, 2024, https://www.wsj. com/politics/states-take-on-china-in-the-name-of-national-security-7ed05257?mod=djem10point.
- 156 "Countering threats posed by the Chinese government inside the U.S.," Federal Bureau of Investigation, January 31, 2022, https://www.fbi.gov/news/speeches/countering-threats-posed-by-the-chinese-government-inside-the-us-wray-013122.
- 157 Alan Suderman and Sam Metz, "Amid strained US ties, China fins unlikely friend in Utah," Associated Press, March 27, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/china-foreign-influence-utah-legislature-mormon-church-921526d0c8eda2732c361488d20dd1b4.
- 158 Bethany Allen-Ebrahimian, "Suspected Chinese spy targeted California politicians," Axios, December 8, 2020, https://www. axios.com/2020/12/08/china-spy-california-politicians.
- 159 Hamburg Port Authority, https://www.hamburg-port-authority.de/en/hpa-360/port-administrations.
- 160 Christopher F. Schuetze, "Stalled sister city plan reveals new German wariness of China," New York Times, March 10, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/05/10/world/europe/germany-china-sister-cities.html.
- 161 Andreas Rinke, "Gegenwind für Habeck im Streit um Hafen-Beteiligung," [Headwind for Habeck in Dispute over Port Stake], t-online, August 19, 2022, https://www.t-online.de/region/hamburg/id\_100055222/hamburg-gegenwind-fuer-robert-habeck-im-st-

- reit-um-hafen-beteiligung.html. "Rejecting Chinese bid would put Hamburg port at disadvantage, mayor says," Reuters, September 19, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/markets/europe/german-port-hamburg-disadvantaged-if-chinese-firms-bid-rejected-mayor-2022-09-19/; Hans von der Burchard and Gabriel Rinaldi, "China's Hamburg port deal in doubt after German security assessment," April 12, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/article/china-hamburg-port-deal-doubt-germany-security-assessment-cosco-olaf-scholz/.
- 162 Chen Weihua, "Work begins on major China-Belgium port logistics," China Daily, July 1, 2023, https://global.chinadaily.com. cn/a/202107/01/WS60dcc7f5a310efa1bd65f00d.html; Martin Banks, "The Little Big Man of Europe," China Daily USA, November 11, 2023, https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201311/11/WS5a2fa040a3108bc8c6727c65.html; Karin Smit Jacobs, Chinese Strategic Interests in European Ports (Brussels, Belgium: European Parliamentary Research Service, February 2023), https://www.europarl.europa. eu/RegData/etudes/ATAG/2023/739367/EPRS\_ATA(2023)739367\_EN.pdf.
- 163 Niva Yau, "Reading between the lines of China's new security rules for embassies and consulates," Atlantic Council, October 3, 2023, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/reading-between-the-lines-of-chinas-new-security-rules-for-embassies-andconsulates/.
- 164 Bethany Allen-Ebrahimian, "China's consulates do a lot more than spy," Axios, July 28, 2020, https://www.axios. com/2020/07/28/chinas-consulates-do-a-lot-more-than-spy.
- 165 Sebastian Rotella, "Outlaw Alliance: How China and Chinese Mafias Overseas Protect Each Other's Interests," *ProPublica*, July 12, 2023, https://www.propublica.org/article/how-beijing-chinese-mafia-europe-protect-interests.
- 166 Tom Winter and Carol E. Lee, "Chinese consulate in Houston was hot spot for spying, say U.S. officials," NBC News, July 22, 2020, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/national-security/chinese-consulate-houston-was-hotspot-spying-say-u-s-officials-n1234634.
- "U.S. States and the China Competition," U.S. Department of State, February 8, 2020, https://www.state.gov/u-s-states-and-thechina-competition/, "U.S. States and the China competition," Internet Archive, accessed December 8, 2020, https://web.archive.org/ web/20201208232258/https:/www.state.gov/u-s-states-and-the-china-competition/;
- "Researchers charged with visa fraud after lying about their work for China's people's liberation army," U.S. Department of Justice, July 23, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/researchers-charged-visa-fraud-after-lying-about-their-work-china-s-people-s-liberation-army;
- Ebony Bowden, "Mike Pompeo says China's New York consulate is a major spy hub," New York Post, September 24, 2020, https://nypost.com/2020/09/24/pompeo-says-ny-chinese-consulate-is-major-spy-hub/.
- 168 Josh Lederman, "Chinese consulates deploying 'mask diplomacy' in U.S. communities," NBC News, June 15, 2020, https://www. nbcnews.com/politics/politics-news/chinese-consulates-deploying-mask-diplomacy-u-s-communities-n1231031; Bethany Allen, Beijing Rules: How China Weaponized Its Economy to Confront the World (New York: Harper, 2023), Chapter 4.
- 169 Patrol and Persuade: A Follow-Up Investigation to 110 Overseas (Safeguard Defenders, December 13, 2022), https://safeguarddefenders.com/sites/default/files/pdf/Patrol%20and%20Persuade%20v2.pdf; 110 Overseas: Chinese Transnational Policing Gone Wild (Safeguard Defenders, updated October 29, 2022), https://safeguarddefenders.com/sites/default/files/pdf/110%20Overseas%20 %28v5%29.pdf.
- 170 Huizhong Wu, "China calls US accusations of police stations 'groundless'," Associated Press, April 18, 2023, https://apnews.com/ article/secret-police-station-china-us-55fdc74a17dcfeadd8196efb13118bc3.
- 171 Paul Mooney and David Lague, "China controls dissidents abroad through relatives back home," Reuters, December 30, 2015, https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSKBN0UD1B7/.
- 172 "Two Individuals Arrested for Operating Undeclared Police Station of the Chinese Government in Chinatown in Manhattan," U.S Attorney's Office, Eastern District of New York, April 17, 2023, https://www.justice.gov/usao-edny/pr/two-individuals-arrested-operating-undeclared-police-station-chinese-government; "Two Arrested for Operating Illegal Overseas Police Station of the Chinese Government," U.S. Department of Justice, April 17, 2023, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/two-arrested-operating-illegal-overseas-police-station-chinese-government.
- 173 Agence France-Presse, "Netherlands Tells China to Close 'Police Stations'," *Voice of America*, November 1, 2022, https://www.voanews.com/a/netherlands-tells-china-to-close-police-stations-/6815747.html; "China has closed unofficial 'police stations' in Britain, UK minister says," Guardian, June 6, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/jun/07/china-has-closed-unofficial-police-stations-in-britain-uk-minister-says.
- 174 Radu Dumitrescu, "Ministry denies claims of Romania hosting clandestine Chinese police station," Romania Insider, December 6, 2022, https://www.romania-insider.com/MAI-denies-claims-romania-hosting-clandestine-chinese-police-station-dec-2022.
- 175 "Italy stops joint police patrols with China interior minister," Reuters, December 19, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/italy-stops-joint-police-patrols-with-china-interior-minister-2022-12-19/; Continuation of joint patrols by Serbian, Chinese police," Government of the Republic of Serbia, September 28, 2023, https://www.srbija.gov.rs/vest/en/213264/continuation-of-joint-patrols-by-serbian-chinese-police.php;
- Akos Keller-Alant, Mila Manojlovic, and Reid Standish, "Reports of China's Overseas 'Police Stations' Spark Controversy, Denial In Hungary and Serbia," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, November 9, 2022, https://www.rferl.org/a/reports-china-policestations-controversy-denial-hungary-serbia/32122899.html; "Chinese Police Officers Will Soon Be on Patrol in Hungary," Hungary Today, March 7, 2024, https://hungarytoday.hu/chinese-police-officers-soon-on-patrol-in-hungary/; Sasa Dragojlo, "Serbia, Croatia, Deny Allowing Chinese Police Coercive Powers," BalkanInsight, December 5, 2022, https://balkaninsight.com/2022/12/05/serbia-croatia-deny-allowing-chinese-police-coercive-powers/.
- 176 "China still conducting police activities in Germany German Ministries," Reuters, March 15, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/

world/europe/china-still-conducting-police-activities-germany-german-ministries-2023-05-15/; Giorgia Orlandi, "Italy to investigate 'unofficial Chinese police stations'," Euronews, December 23, 2022, https://www.euronews.com/2022/12/23/italy-to-investigate-unofficial-chinese-police-stations.

- Senate Foreign Relations Committee Staff, discussions, March 2023.
- "China's Houston Consulate a Center of Malign Activity," Embassy of the United States in Georgia, August 12, 2020, https:// ge.usembassy.gov/chinas-houston-consulate-a-center-of-malign-activity/.
- 179 Patrick Wintour, "Chinese diplomats at centre of Manchester consulate row return home," Guardian, December 14, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/dec/14/chinese-diplomats-at-centre-of-manchester-consulate-row-return-home.
- 180 "Kinas ambassadör i stor GP-intervju riktar hård kritik mot media, politiker och Gui Minhai," [China's ambassador in major gp interview - directs harsh criticism at media, politicians and Gui Minhai] Göteborgs-Posten, updated February 27, 2020, https://www. gp.se/ekonomi/kinas-ambassador-i-stor-gp-intervju-riktar-hard-kritik-mot-media-politiker-och-gui-minhai.12fc0709-f393-41fc-89a1fbcea1148f42; Richard Milne, "Swedish cities cut China links after increase in tension," Financial Times, February 25, 2020, https:// www.ft.com/content/b6c8d510-429e-11ea-a43a-c4b328d9061c.
- 181 "Secretary Antony J. Blinken at the United States Conference of Mayors' 91st Winter Meeting," U.S. Department of State, January 18, 2023, https://www.state.gov/secretary-antony-j-blinken-at-the-united-states-conference-of-mayors-91st-winter-meeting/; "U.S. States and the China competition," U.S. Department of State, February 8, 2020, https://web.archive.org/web/20201208232258/ https://www.state.gov/u-s-states-and-the-china-competition/; "Countering threats posed by the Chinese government," Federal Bureau of Investigation, January 31, 2022, https://www.fbi.gov/news/speeches/countering-threats-posed-by-the-chinese-government-insidethe-us-wray-013122.
- 182 "One Year Later: Leveraging the Power of City and State Diplomacy," U.S. Department of State, October 3, 2023, https://www. state.gov/one-year-later-leveraging-the-power-of-city-and-state-diplomacy/.
- 183 Senate Foreign Relations Committee Staff, discussions, April 2024.
- 184 Sanne Zwart, "Sister City Relations with China: A Dutch Dilemma," Clingendael Institute, February 2, 2022, https://spectator. clingendael.org/en/publication/sister-city-relations-china-dutch-dilemma.
- "Draft Guidance on the Foreign Influence Registration Scheme," UK Home Office, updated February 12, 2024, https://www. gov.uk/government/consultations/foreign-influence-registration-scheme-draft-guidance/draft-guidance-on-the-foreign-influence-registration-scheme-accessible.
- 186 Mared Gwyn Jones, "Planned EU foreign influence law will not criminalise or discriminate, Brussels says," Euronews, December 12, 2023, https://www.euronews.com/my-europe/2023/12/12/planned-eu-foreign-influence-law-will-not-criminalise-or-discriminate-
- 187 "Nach Partnerschaften suchen," [Search for partnerships], Rat Der Gemainden und Regionen Europas, accessed May 30, 2024, https://www.rgre.de/partnerschaft/online-datenbank/listenansicht?tx\_fppartnerschaftsdb\_show%5Bsearch%5D=1368887&cHash=7c7df11d257f40c8188a93d2899bfc1e#fppartnerschaftsdb\_list\_results.
- 188 Big fish in small ponds: China's subnational diplomacy in Europe (Mercator Institute for China Studies (MERICS)), November 18, 2021), https://merics.org/en/report/big-fish-small-ponds-chinas-subnational-diplomacy-europe.
- 189 "Foreign Arrangements Scheme," Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Government of Australia, accessed May 29, 2024, https://www.foreignarrangements.gov.au/.
- 190 Sister City Transparency Act, S. 1184, 118th Cong. (2023), https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/senate-bill/1184?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%22sister+city+transparency%22%7D&s=1&r=2.
- EU-China 2020 Strategic Agenda for Cooperation (European External Action Service, 2020), https://eeas.europa.eu/archives/docs/ china/docs/eu-china\_2020\_strategic\_agenda\_en.pdf.
- 192 Deliverable 11 Cooperation Plans and Guidelines (Version 2), (Urban EU-China, March, 15, 2019), https://www.urbaneuchina.eu/ wp-content/uploads/2019/06/20190520-D2.3-P.A.pdf.